COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

between the

Hanford Elementary School District

and the

Hanford Elementary Teachers Association

July 1, 2019 – June 30, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE 1: | AGREEMENT | 4 |
|-------------|--|-----|
| ARTICLE 2: | RECOGNITION | 5 |
| ARTICLE 3: | NONDISCRIMINATION | 6 |
| ARTICLE 4: | ASSOCIATION RIGHTS | 7 |
| ARTICLE 5: | DISTRICT RIGHTS | 13 |
| ARTICLE 6: | GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES | 15 |
| ARTICLE 7: | PROFESSIONAL DUES AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS | 22 |
| ARTICLE 8: | TRANSFER | 23 |
| ARTICLE 9: | CERTIFICATED EVALUATION AND PERSONNEL FILES | 33 |
| ARTICLE 10: | TEACHER SAFETY | 58 |
| ARTICLE 11: | SCHOOL CALENDARS AND WORK YEAR | 62 |
| ARTICLE 12: | FACULTY ADVISORY COMMITTEES | 64 |
| ARTICLE 13: | TEACHING HOURS AND TEACHING LOAD | 65 |
| ARTICLE 14: | CLASS SIZE | 74 |
| ARTICLE 15: | SUMMER SCHOOL | 76 |
| ARTICLE 16: | LEAVES | 77 |
| ARTICLE 17: | LAYOFFS DUE TO A REDUCTION IN ATTENDANCE OR DISCONTINUANCE OF A PARTICULAR SERVICE | 91 |
| ARTICLE 18: | EMPLOYEE GROUP HEALTH AND WELFARE INSURANCE BENEFITS | 92 |
| ARTICLE 19: | EARLY RETIREMENT PLANS | 100 |
| ARTICLE 20: | SALARY | 104 |
| ARTICLE 21: | PAYMENT FOR CO-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES | 110 |
| ARTICLE 22: | TEACHER TRAVEL | 112 |
| ARTICLE 23: | PEER ASSISTANCE AND REVIEW (PAR) | 113 |
| ARTICLE 24: | NEGOTIATING PROCEDURES | 129 |
| ARTICLE 25: | MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS | 130 |
| ARTICLE 26: | STATUTORY CHANGES | 131 |

| ARTICLE 27: | SAVINGS | 132 |
|---------------|---|------|
| ARTICLE 28: | MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS | 133 |
| ARTICLE 29: | SHARED TEACHING CONTRACTS | 134 |
| ARTICLE 30: | EFFECT OF THE AGREEMENT | 137 |
| APPENDIX A-1: | CREDENTIALED TEACHER SALARY SCHEDULE "A" | |
| APPENDIX A-2: | NON-CREDENTIALED TEACHER AND INTERN SALARY SCHEDULE " | 'B'' |
| APPENDIX A-3 | SCHOOL NURSE SALARY SCHEDULE "C" | |
| APPENDIX B: | 2019-20 SCHOOL CALENDAR | |
| | SIGNATURE PAGE | |

ARTICLE 1: AGREEMENT

- A. The Articles and provisions herein constitute a bilateral and binding agreement by and between the Trustees of the Hanford Elementary School District, hereinafter referred to as the District or the Board, and the Hanford Elementary Teachers Association/California Teachers Association/National Education Association, hereinafter referred to as the Association.
- B. This Agreement is entered into pursuant to the provisions contained within the Rodda Act.
- C. The term of the Agreement shall commence on July 1, 2019, and shall remain in full force and effect until June 30, 2022. However, it is agreed that either party may "reopen" for the 2020-2021, 2021-2022 school years, negotiations on Article 11: School Calendar and Work Year, Article 18: Employee Group Health and Welfare Insurance Benefits, and Article 20: Salary.

ARTICLE 2: RECOGNITION

- A. The Board recognizes the Association as the exclusive representative for all employees in the appropriate unit of certificated employees. Certificated employees include teachers, special education teachers, induction coaches, instructional coaches, nurses, band teachers, physical education teachers and other specialty teachers (art, music, technology).
- B. The appropriate Unit shall exclude all employees who work one-half (1/2) or more time in one of the following classifications and any other positions designated as management in accordance with Government Code Section 3540.1:
 - 1. Superintendent
 - 2. Assistant Superintendent
 - 3. Director
 - 4. Curriculum Specialist
 - 5. Principal
 - 6. Vice Principal
 - 7. Learning Director
 - 8. Psychologist
 - 9. Administrative Intern
 - 10. Program Specialist, Special Education
 - 11. School Counselor
 - 12. School Social Worker
- C. Day-to-day substitute, temporary teachers working less than a semester, and Home
 Instruction teachers shall also be excluded from the appropriate Unit.
- D. Teachers employed on Temporary or Categorical contracts on a full-time basis for a semester or longer shall be included as part of the certificated bargaining unit and shall be entitled to all benefits herein set forth. This shall not, however, be construed as granting such teachers statutory rights not expressly set forth in law, including, but not limited to, continued employment rights.

ARTICLE 3: NONDISCRIMINATION

- A. The Board shall not discriminate against any teacher on the basis of actual or perceived race, religion, color, national origin, ancestry, age, marital status, pregnancy, physical or mental disability, medical condition, genetic information, veteran status, gender, gender identity, gender expression, sex or sexual orientation, political affiliation, or membership in an employee organization or participation in the activities of an employee organization. The foregoing shall not be construed to restrain or limit the District from complying with state and federal law regulating the rights of persons in the "protected classes" enumerated above.
- B. In the event that a unit member processes a grievance under the provisions of this article, it shall not be construed by the parties as negating or limiting the right of said unit member to pursue remedies of alleged discrimination through other available administrative processes or through the court.

ARTICLE 4: ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

- A. The Association shall have the right of access to District employees at reasonable times.

 The term "reasonable times" as used herein means an employee's meal or rest periods and any time before or after an employee's assigned duty time when such employee is present upon District property, but is not expected to be performing services or to be ready to perform services on behalf of the District. Any representative of the Association who wishes to enter a school campus of the District during hours in which students are present shall notify the principal's office of his/her identity and his/her status as a representative of the Association. Appropriate identification and credentials may be required in instances where management at the campus level does not know or have reason to know the individual's identity or affiliation.
- B. The Association and its members shall have the right, for Association business, to make use of school equipment at reasonable times as defined above. Such equipment shall include computers, copiers or other duplicating equipment, calculating machines, and all types of audio-visual equipment when such equipment is not otherwise in use.
- C. The Association shall have the right to post notices of activities and matters of Association concern on bulletin boards normally used by the District for communicating with its employees. No such notices shall contain information that is of a libelous nature. Notices that are posted which are of a political nature shall contain the following disclaimer: "This notice has been posted by the Hanford Elementary Teachers Association and does not necessarily represent the support or endorsement of the Board of Trustees of the Hanford Elementary School District." At least one (1) 3' x 4' bulletin board exclusively for use by the Association shall be provided in each school building in areas frequented by teachers.

- D. The Association may utilize District mailboxes and email for non-political communication with its members. Non-political communication means fair and impartial information that is provided to unit members that does not urge the passage or defeat of a ballot measure or candidate (other than candidates running for HETA or CTA offices or positions).
 Copies of items that are not directly related to Association business, but are intended for general distribution by the Association through the District mail and/or email shall be provided to the Superintendent and/or designee for review at the time of mailing. All materials intended for general distribution by the Association shall be so identified
- E. The Association shall have the right to purchase/use a cell phone in the classroom of the Association President. Except in emergency situations, use of such phone service shall not interfere with the Association President's regular instructional responsibilities.
- F. The President of the Association shall be presented with materials, exclusive of items appropriate for executive session, to be discussed at regularly scheduled Board meetings at least two (2) days before such meetings. The President shall be notified of all other public sessions of the Board as soon as possible and shall be informed of the subjects to be discussed.
- G. Representatives of the Association shall have the right to utilize District facilities to conduct their meetings with District employees. Requests to utilize such facilities shall be made on forms prescribed by the District for control of Civic Center use of public schools and shall be subject to prior requests for utilization of such facilities by groups entitled to their use under provisions of the Education Code. The Association, when desiring use of such facilities, shall file with the Superintendent the certification required by California Education Code Section 40040 et seq. Meetings conducted in such facilities shall in no

- way conflict with the work of District employees, and shall in no way conflict with the public school purposes of the District.
- H. By October 1 of each year the District shall provide the Association with a seniority list of all members of the bargaining unit. The list shall indicate the type of contract under which each unit member is employed and his/her hire date.
- I. A total of ten (10) non-accumulative days of paid annual release time shall be granted to the Association for use by its Representative Council for the purpose of participating in Association business. In addition, the Association President or his/her designee shall have a maximum of fifteen (15) days release time annually, with the Association providing for the cost of the substitute. Such release time in increments of one-half (1/2) or one (1) full day shall be used at the discretion of the Association provided the immediate supervisor or his/her designee is given reasonable notice forty-eight (48) hours of impending absences. One-half of these days shall be scheduled by September 15. Such release time shall not be used for renegotiating this contract.
- J. Election of Unit Members to serve on citizen/parent advisory committees (School Site Councils and/or English Learner Advisory Committees) established by the District to comply with State and Federal regulations pursuant to compensatory education will adhere to guidelines established by the California Department of Education and consistent with requirements in Education Code 96500 c) (1).
- K. The Association shall appoint a minimum of two (2) members to serve on any District established panel or a number equal to the number of managers created to recruit, screen, and interview applicants for positions requiring certifications, other than those positions represented by the Association, lateral management transfers, promotions, and for the

- position of Superintendent. The panels shall not be constrained from carrying out their functions if the Association for any reason fails to appoint members or fails to meet the Superintendent's timetable for establishing such panels.
- L. A Representative appointed by Association members at a school shall hold one (1) seat on that school site's Faculty Advisory Committee (FAC) established by District Management for the purpose of advising principals. Failure of any Association Representative to attend FAC meetings for any reason shall in no way obstruct or impair the functions or deliberations of such committees.
- M. The Association may appoint teacher representatives, at least one from each school site, as appropriate, on all District established committees, standing committees, adhoc committees and administrative task forces which are organized to advise the District. The Association will make a good faith effort to have a mix of teacher appointees on committees so that grade level teachers, bilingual and special education teachers, experienced and new teachers, as well as instructional coaches and nurses, are represented on all applicable committees. Before appointing any committee members, the HETA site representative shall consult with his/her site principal for the purpose of expanding the list to cover special needs of the committee. The right to participate shall be limited to the extent that such matters are within the discretion of the District under law. Failure to participate for any reason shall in no way obstruct or impair the functions or deliberations of such committees.
- N. New Bargaining Unit Member Orientation (AB 119)
 - The District shall provide written notice of the date, time, and location of all Bargaining Unit Member orientations/on-boarding meetings by electronic email to the

- Chapter President at least ten (10) work days in advance of the annual orientation meeting(s) or ten (10) work days in advance of other orientation/on-boarding meetings that may occur throughout the year.
- 2. In the event the District is unable to comply with the above the District shall, at the request of the Association, reschedule the orientation/on-boarding meeting and provide advance notice to the Association. If, however, the District provides proof that there was an urgent need critical to the employer's orientation that was not reasonably foreseeable, the Association shall be provided as much notice as possible.
- 3. The Association shall be provided up to two (2) hours of uninterrupted time for the Bargaining Unit Member orientation/on-boarding meetings held annually prior to the start of the teacher work year. The District administration will excuse themselves during the Association's time if requested. The Association may invite California Teachers Association (CTA) endorsed vendors and CTA staff to orientation/on-boarding meetings.
- 4. Annual New Teacher Orientation is held prior to the start of the teacher work year. If, however, the orientation/on-boarding meetings are held during contractual time, the Association shall have District paid release time for one Bargaining Unit representative to attend and participate in the orientation/on-boarding meetings for not more than one hour.
- 5. The following new bargaining Unit Member information will be sent from the District to the Association President and the Kings/Tulare UniServ Unit electronically no later than thirty (30) days after the date of hire or by the first pay period of the month of

hire. This contact information shall include the following items if the items are included in the District's records:

- Name
- Home Address
- Phone Number
- Personal e-mail
- Last four (4) Digits of Social Security Number
- Date of Hire
- School Site
- Grade Level/Assignment
- 6. The above information for all Bargaining Unit Members will be sent from the District to the Association President and the Kings/Tulare UniServ electronically on September 30, January 31, and May 31 of each year.

ARTICLE 5: DISTRICT RIGHTS

- A. There is reserved exclusively to the district all responsibilities, powers, rights and authority expressly or inherently vested in it by the laws and Constitution of California and of the United States of America.
- B. The Board, through its management staff, shall be free to exercise all of its managerial rights and authorities. Except as limited by law or by a specific provision of this Agreement, those rights and authorities shall include, but shall not be limited to the following:
 - To manage and direct its operations and its certificated personnel; such direction to
 be for the purpose dictated by District goals including but not limited to greater pupil
 performance and high employee morale.
 - 2. To manage, control, and determine the mission, goals, objectives, and educational philosophy of its component facilities, programs, and operations. (The District recognizes its obligation under the law to consult with the Association on the definition of educational objectives.)
 - 3. To create, change, combine or abolish positions, position classifications, departments and facilities in whole or in part. The District agrees to notify the Association prior to action if a position represented by the Association is directly affected.
 - 4. To insure the rights and educational opportunities of its students.
 - 5. To subcontract or discontinue work for economic or operational reasons.
 - 6. To hire, assign, evaluate, transfer, reassign, promote, terminate, and otherwise maintain the discipline and efficiency of its employees.

- 7. To determine its curriculum. (The District recognizes its obligation under the law to consult with the Association regarding the determination of the content of courses and curriculum.)
- 8. To establish work standards, schedules or operations and work loads.
- 9. To specify work assignments.
- 10. To schedule working hours.
- 11. To determine the type and scope of work to be performed and the services to be provided.
- 12. To determine, develop, and implement its budget and procedures therefore.
- 13. To determine the methods, processes, means, personnel and places of providing services.
- 14. To take any action on any matter in the event of an emergency.

ARTICLE 6: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

A. Purpose

- 1. The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest management level, equitable solutions to the problems which may, from time to time, arise, affecting matters within the scope of this contract. Both parties agree that these proceedings shall be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.
- 2. Nothing contained herein shall be construed as limiting the right of a teacher or Association representative to discuss the matter informally with any manager in the appropriate chain of grievance processing at or below whatever step the formal process may have reached in order to have the matter settled amicably and without the further use of a formalized procedure. At any stage, either party may be accompanied by a conferee. If such informal discussions take place, they must be within the timelines set forth below for the formal grievance process, unless extended by mutual agreement between the District and Association.

B. Definitions

- 1. Grievance: A grievance is a claim based upon a misapplication, misinterpretation, or a violation of the express terms of this Agreement.
- 2. Grievant: A grievant is the teacher(s) making the claims, or HETA if the claim is brought by the Association.
- 3. Grievance processing: A grievance may be processed in accordance with Section C below, either by the affected teacher(s) or by the Hanford Elementary Teachers Association (H.E.T.A.). If the grievance is processed by H.E.T.A., the grievance shall clearly state the affected teacher(s). The Association shall annually, by July 1,

- provide the District with the name(s) of the person(s) who is (are) empowered to process grievances on behalf of the Association.
- 4. Class Action: A grievance brought by the Association in a contract matter affecting teachers at multiple school sites.
- 5. Day: A day is when the District Office is open for business.
- 6. Time: The time limits in this procedure may be altered by mutual written agreement of the parties but shall otherwise be strictly adhered to. Any decision not appealed within the time limits from one level to the next level in this procedure shall be considered settled on the basis of the last decision. Time limits for appeal provided at each level shall begin with the day following receipt of the written decision by the grievant.
- 7. Conferee: A conferee is a fellow teacher, manager, Association representative and/or legal counsel.
- 8. Immediate Supervisor: The immediate supervisor is the lowest level member of District Management having immediate supervisory authority over the grievant.

C. Procedures for Resolving a Grievance Claim

- 1. Level I Informal Conference
 - a. Teacher Grievance: A teacher shall, within twenty (20) days of an alleged contract violation, first discuss the matter of such possible grievance in an informal conference with his/her immediate supervisor. The informal conference shall be scheduled at a time which is mutually agreeable and which is outside of pupil attendance hours. At this level, either party may be accompanied by a conferee.

b. HETA Class Action Grievance: A class action grievance shall be discussed within twenty (20) days of the event leading to the grievance with the Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources. The Association shall provide the names of all schools and all teachers who are affected by the subject of the class action grievance. In order for a class action to proceed, the Association must identify at least one bargaining unit member at each of at least two different schools. The Association's list of teachers affected by the subject of the grievance may be amended at any time during the grievance process to add or delete bargaining unit members.

2. Level II – Formal Grievance

- a. If the matter is not resolved at the informal conference and the grievant/HETA is not satisfied with the decision relating to the grievance, the grievant/HETA shall present the grievance in writing on the proper forms, within ten (10) days after Level I procedures have been exhausted. This statement shall include:
 - (1) a clear, concise statement of the grievance,
 - (2) the circumstances involved,
 - (3) the specific section of the Collective Bargaining Agreement that was allegedly violated,
 - (4) the date of the informal conference,
 - (5) the decision rendered at such conference,
 - (6) a clear and concise statement why the decision is not acceptable, and
 - (7) the specific remedy sought.

- The forms shall be submitted to the immediate supervisor, or to the Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources if a HETA class action grievance.
- b. The immediate supervisor or Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources shall communicate his/her written decision to the grievant/HETA within ten
 (10) days after receiving the grievance claim.

3. Level III - Appeal

a. In the event the grievant/HETA is not satisfied with the decision at Level II, or if no decision has been rendered, the decision may be appealed on the appropriate form to the Superintendent or designee. Such appeal shall be made within ten (10) days after the date upon which the Level II decision is received or is due to be received, whichever is earlier. The grievant/HETA, upon appeal, shall include with the appeal a copy of the original grievance, the decision rendered (if any), the name of the parties and any conferees, and a clear, concise statement of the reasons for the appeal of the decision. The Superintendent or designee shall communicate his/her decision to the grievant/HETA in writing within ten (10) days after receiving the grievance.

4. Level IV – Mediation

a. If the grievance is not resolved at Level III, or if no decision has been rendered within the timelines specified in Level III above, the District and/or the Association may within ten (10) days recommend that the grievance be referred to a neutral mediator.

- b. If the parties agree to mediate the grievance, the District shall request the services of a mediator from the California State Mediation/Conciliation
 Service for the purpose of assisting in an attempt to resolve the dispute.
- c. If an agreement is reached, the agreement shall be reduced to writing and shall be signed by the grievant, the Association and the District. This agreement shall be non-precedential and shall constitute a settlement of the grievance.
- d. Either party may elect to terminate the mediation process at any time.
- e. In the event that grievant, the Association and the District are unable to resolve the grievance with the mediator's assistance, the Association shall have ten (10) days from the end of the mediation process to proceed to Level V (Arbitration).
- f. Any compromise proposals offered by any party during mediation shall remain confidential and shall not be admissible for any reason during arbitration.

5. Level V – Arbitration

- a. If the grievant/HETA is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level III, a request may be submitted that the Association submit the grievance to arbitration. Such request shall be made in writing within ten (10) days after the grievant/HETA has received the Level III decision or within ten (10) days after said decision is due, whichever is earlier.
- b. The Association, by written notice to the Superintendent within fifteen (15) days after receipt of the request from the grievant/HETA, may submit the grievance to binding arbitration.

- c. The Association shall retain full and complete authority to determine whether or not a grievance shall be forwarded for arbitration.
- d. The parties shall select a mutually acceptable arbitrator from a list of five (5) obtained from the California Conciliation Service. If the parties do not agree, they shall select from the list by alternately striking four (4) names from the list. The party winning the toss of a coin shall determine which party shall strike first.
- e. If any question arises as to the arbitrability of the grievance, such question shall be ruled upon by the arbitrator before s/he hears the merits of the grievance.
- f. The arbitrator's decision shall be in writing and shall set forth his/her findings of fact, reasoning, and conclusions on the issues submitted. The arbitrator shall be without power or authority to make any decision which requires the commission of an act prohibited by law or which is violative of the terms of this Agreement. The arbitrator shall have no authority to change any provisions of the contract or to broaden its scope. However, it is agreed that the arbitrator is empowered to include in any award such financial reimbursement or other remedies as s/he judges to be proper. The decision of the arbitrator shall be submitted to the Superintendent and the Association and shall be final and binding upon the parties.
- g. All costs for the services of the arbitrator, including, but not limited to, per diem expenses, his/her travel and subsistence expenses, the cost of a court reporter and his/her transcript of the proceedings if both parties request either a

court reporter and/or a transcript, and the cost of any hearing room(s) shall be borne equally by the District and the Association.

D. Miscellaneous

- No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by the District against any party of
 interest, any member of the Association or any participant in this procedure,
 nor shall the Association take reprisals against the District, or any participant
 in this procedure.
- 2. An employee whose presence is necessary during his/her working hours at any meeting, conference or hearing required by this procedure shall, upon notice to his/her immediate supervisor, be released without loss of pay.
- 3. All documents, communications, and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed in a separate Grievance File and shall not be kept in the official Personnel File of any of the participants.
- 4. The Association President shall be provided copies of the grievance and management's decision to the grievance at all levels.

ARTICLE 7: PROFESSIONAL DUES AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

- 1. Any teacher who is a member of the Hanford Elementary Teachers Association/CTA/
 NEA, or who has applied for membership, may sign and deliver to the Association an
 assignment authorizing deduction of unified membership dues, initiation fees and general
 assessments in the Association. Pursuant to such authorization, received from the
 Association, the District shall deduct one tenth (1/10th) of such dues from the regular
 salary check of the teacher each month for ten (10) months. Deductions for teachers who
 sign such authorization after the commencement of the school year shall be appropriately
 pro-rated to complete payments by the end of the school year.
- With respect to all membership dues deducted by the District pursuant to authorization of the employee, the District agrees to promptly remit such monies to California Teachers Association (CTA)
- 3. The Association agrees to furnish any information needed by the District to fulfill the provisions of this Article.
- 4. Upon appropriate written authorization from the teacher, the District shall deduct from the salary of any teacher, and make appropriate remittance for annuities, credit union, savings bonds, or any other plans or programs jointly approved by the Association and the District.
- In any case in which the provisions of this Article are contested and it is necessary for
 District to defend a position, the Association agrees to hold the District harmless.

ARTICLE 8: TRANSFER

A. Definition of Terms:

 A "transfer" is: Any action which results in the movement of a regular classroom teacher from his/her current regular classroom position to another regular classroom position.

2. A transfer is not:

- a. A partial change of assignment to a new subject area or discipline [grades seven (7) or eight (8) only].
- b. A change of grade level assignment [grades seven (7) or eight (8) only].
- c. A change in site, grade level, or assignment for Special Education teachers, FLI teachers or band teachers. Note: SDC teachers who have been subject to reassignment of a grade level configuration shall be protected from subsequent reassignment in accordance with H.1.
- d. A change in assignment or site for Specialists not carrying a register. This includes induction coaches, instructional coaches, nurses and itinerant teachers (RSP, band, roving P.E or art teachers and roving leave relief teacher).
 (NOTE: The intent of the parties in a. through d. above is to provide flexibility in staffing the junior high schools and Special Education. Specifically, flexibility is needed when management desires to balance class sizes and/or to make programmatic changes.)
- e. A transfer is not an existing class that becomes a combination class opened due to enrollment needs.

- 3. A "vacancy" is a position in the bargaining unit for which funds are available and which is not occupied. A position in the unit shall be deemed vacant when:
 - a. It is newly created by the District; or
 - b. The holder of the position
 - is granted an unpaid leave of absence for more than two (2) full semesters;
 - 2) resigns from the District;
 - 3) retires from the District;
 - 4) dies;
 - 5) voluntarily transfers into another position in the District;
- 4. "Seniority" is based on the number of years of service with the District. Leave of absence is not a break in service.

B. Combination Classes

- In the absence of volunteers at the affected grade level, the site principal and grade level team will select combination class teachers by seniority.
- 2. The person selected will not have had a combination class assignment the prior year unless no other options are available at the affected grade level.
- The designated combination class teacher will reinstate to their previous grade level assignment.
- 4. Teachers assigned to a combination class will receive an additional \$100 classroom stipend.
- 5. Teacher would receive \$1,500 combination stipend as stated in Salary Article.

C. Demographics

Prior to the District's annual staffing meeting, Management and Association Officers will meet and consult to discuss the demographics for the coming year.

- The Association will be provided with student demographics and anticipated number
 of classes at each grade level for each school not later than one (1) week prior to the
 District's annual staffing meeting. The information provided to Association officers
 shall be kept confidential until after teachers have been notified by their principal of
 a transfer.
- 2. Projected demographics for Special Day Classes will be shared with special education staff prior to the District's annual staffing meeting.

D. Voluntary Transfer

- 1. A teacher may submit a written request for a voluntary transfer at any time after the commencement of the teacher work year and such request will remain in effect until the first day of the new school year the following year. Such request shall be submitted to the District Human Resources Office and shall specify the school(s), grade(s), and/or subject(s) into which s/he wishes to be transferred.
- A teacher, including those in special assignments such as Special Education, FLI,
 Instructional/Induction coaches and band teachers shall utilize the voluntary transfer request procedures in the event they wish to vacate their current assignment.
- 3. During the academic school year and through April 15 only, the District shall email and post vacancies in each faculty room during the academic school year, for no less than (5) days prior to the date upon which the position is to be filled. All notices shall be placed in an area reserved for the Association. Such notices shall include

- the school site, grade level, and/or subject area of the vacancy, as well as a date by which the position is to be filled.
- 4. The District shall include on the "intent to return" forms issued annually to current unit members and teachers on leave, a statement that in order to be considered for a vacancy, a teacher must have on file with the Human Resources Office a written request for transfer.
- *5. Currently employed teachers, who have requested a voluntary transfer to a position posted prior to April 15, shall normally be assigned to the position before new personnel are considered for such assignment.
- 6. When two (2) or more current employees seek a voluntary transfer to a position posted prior to April 15, the teacher with the most seniority in the teacher bargaining unit shall normally fill the vacancy. A balance of experience, expertise and leadership shall be considered when reviewing voluntary transfer requests. *Any denial of a teaching position to the most senior applicant as defined herein shall be for good and sufficient reasons based on the educational needs of the District.
- 7. Numbers 6 and 7 shall not apply to voluntary transfer requests for vacancies posted after April 15 of the school year prior to the school year in which the transfer would become effective. The District is free to consider outside applicants and in-house candidates at the same time.
- 8. In any case where management proposes to a unit member that s/he volunteer to transfer into an existing vacancy and said unit member subsequently does volunteer for such a transfer, said transfer shall, for purposes of this Article, be considered as having occurred under the Paragraph D., Voluntary Transfer provisions above.

E. Administrative Transfer

- An administrative transfer may be made by the District for good and sufficient reasons based on the educational needs of the District.
- 2. Principals recommending an Administrative transfer will discuss potential changes in assignment with affected teachers prior to the annual staffing meeting. Teachers will be given a 24 hour notice prior to the conference with his/her administrator.

 Teachers will be allowed to have a representative present.
- 3. The District shall notify the affected teacher in person in private after duty day of his/her proposed administrative transfer for the coming year by April 15 of the current school year. Such notification shall identify the reason and the basis for the proposed action and shall include the specific school site, grade level, and/or subject area to which the teacher will be transferred.
- 4. After the Principals have met with affected teachers, the Association will meet with teachers being proposed for transfer to discuss possible alternate proposals to present to the Superintendent for consideration.
- 5. Bargaining unit members may request, and shall be granted, a meeting with the Superintendent to discuss the proposed transfer. A bargaining unit member shall be permitted to have an Association representative present.
- 6. A bargaining unit member who is administratively transferred shall have the right to appeal the transfer through the grievance procedure if the unit member doubts that the transfer was based on the educational needs of the District.

- 7. A teacher who has been subject to an administrative transfer shall not again be subject to an administrative or an involuntary transfer until s/he has served two (2) years in that position.
- 8. Regular teachers who have been administratively transferred to a different school and/or grade level shall receive a stipend of One Thousand Dollars and No Cents (\$1,000). The stipend shall be payable with the September 30 pay warrant following the transfer/reassignment.

F. Involuntary Transfer – Spring Staffing

- The District may only involuntarily transfer a bargaining unit member out of a
 position due to changing enrollment or elimination of a program.
 - Teachers with the least amount of seniority shall normally be transferred if an involuntary transfer becomes necessary.
 - b. The District shall actively seek volunteers at the affected grade level prior to initiating an involuntary transfer. The volunteer will be afforded the same protection and stipend which would be provided to the least senior teacher.
- 2. The District shall notify the affected teacher in person in private after the duty day of his/her proposed transfer for the coming year by April 10 (except under F.5) of the current school year. Such notification shall identify the reason for the proposed action.
- 3. A teacher being involuntarily transferred from his/her current position shall be sent a list of vacancies and a list of the names of the involuntary transfers ranked by seniority by April 10 for the following school year.

- 4. By April 15, a meeting shall be held for teachers being involuntarily transferred. At this meeting, teachers, by seniority, will select a position from the list of vacancies for the following academic school year. Teachers on the involuntary transfer list shall have priority over voluntary transfers for vacant positions through April 15, prior to the annual staffing meeting.
- 5. Any teacher who is dissatisfied with his/her new position resulting from the April 15 meeting (See #4 above) shall be given first consideration for vacancies that occur prior to students returning to school before voluntary requests are considered.
- 6. A teacher who has been subject to an involuntary transfer shall not again be subject to an administrative or an involuntary transfer until s/he has served two (2) years in that position.
- 7. Regular teachers who have been involuntarily transferred to a different school and/or grade level shall receive a stipend of One Thousand Dollars and No Cents (\$1,000). The stipend shall be payable with the September 30 pay warrant following the transfer/reassignment.
- 8. Any teacher being involuntarily transferred from his/her position shall be given the option to return to his/her position (grade and/or subject), if the position is reopened prior to the students return to school. Teachers electing this option shall waive their rights to benefits provided in Section F.1.b. of this Article.
 - a. If the previous position (grade and/or subject) is reopened after the students return to school, the former position will be made available to the teacher the following school year if it is vacant or has been filled by a new hire, unless the

new hire is a Probationary I teacher and it would be in the best interest of that teacher to stay in that position for further observation and assistance.

G. Involuntary Transfer – After April 15 or Fall Balancing

- The Association and the District recognize and acknowledge that school site
 enrollment changes may necessitate the District initiation of transfers after the April
 15 date described above.
 - a. The District will actively seek volunteers at the affected grade level prior to making an involuntary transfer. If a volunteer steps up in lieu of the least senior teacher and is approved for transfer by the Superintendent, said volunteer will be afforded the same compensation and protection from future transfer afforded to the least senior teacher.
 - b. Should an involuntary transfer become necessary after May 15, the teacher being transferred shall have the choice of three (3) days of additional pay or three (3) days without classroom duties, or any combination of these totaling three (3) days, in order to make proper preparation for the new classroom assignment. Teachers who volunteer in lieu of another teacher will also receive 3 day's pay or 3 days of substitute release time or a combination of both to prepare for class change.
 - c. A teacher who has been subject to an involuntary transfer shall not again be subject to an administrative or involuntary transfer until s/he has served two
 (2) years in that position.
 - d. Regular teachers who have been involuntarily transferred to a different school and/or grade level shall receive a stipend of One Thousand Dollars and No

- Cents (\$1,000). The stipend shall be payable with the September 30 pay warrant following the transfer/reassignment.
- 2. Any teacher being involuntarily transferred from his/her position:
 - a. Shall be given the option to return to his/her position (grade and/or subject), if
 the position is reopened prior to the students return to school. Teachers
 electing this option shall waive their rights to benefits provided in Section
 G.1.b. of this Article.
 - b. If the previous position (grade and/or subject) is reopened after the students return to school, the former position will be made available to the teacher the following school year if it is vacant.
- 3. The District shall notify the affected teacher in person in private after the duty day of his/her proposed transfer. Such notification shall identify the reason for the proposed action.

H. Reassignment

- 1. Special Day Class (SDC) teachers who have been subject to reassignment shall be protected from subsequent reassignment for two (2) years, except in the following cases:
 - Teacher movement into or out of RSP to any position that keeps a register for apportionment purposes.
 - Movement of a Special Day Teacher with his/her program from one school site to another school sites.
 - Realignment of SDC grade levels at a school where there is not more than one grade level added to the program.

- 2. SDC teachers who have been reassigned by the District to a different school and/or grade level configuration (K-3, 4-6, 7-8) shall receive a stipend of One Thousand Dollars and No Cents (\$1,000). The stipend shall be payable with the September 30 pay warrant following the transfer/reassignment.
- 3. The process for determining an RSP split assignment at a school site with two (2) RSP teachers will be as follows:
 - Student and program needs will be considered through the District developed selection process for RSP split assignments.
 - b. In the event that the impact on student and program needs is substantially equal, in the absence of a volunteer, the teacher with the least seniority will be selected for the split assignment.

ARTICLE 9: CERTIFICATED EVALUATION AND PERSONNEL FILES

I. TEACHERS

- A. Designation of Evaluator The responsibility for the evaluation of teachers shall rest with each evaluatee's immediate supervisor or the manager(s) designated by the Superintendent. This does not prevent the supervisor from bringing in another district administrator during the scheduled observation, with advance notice to the teacher, to assist in the training of a designated evaluator and/or ensure that the teacher is observed by an administrator whose training and experience is consistent with the teacher's assignment.
- B. Teachers shall be evaluated according to the legal standards as established by the State of California, the Board, and as provided by the express terms of this Article.
- C. Permanent teachers being evaluated shall be notified in writing by October 1 of the school year in which they are to receive a formal evaluation. The District reserves the right to add other teachers to the evaluation schedule for that school year after October 1. The principal shall notify those teachers that they are being evaluated.
- D. Teachers shall be evaluated according to the assessment of their professional competence as it relates to the attainment of those objectives/standards established by the State of California and the District Board and in accordance with the content of the District Teacher Evaluation Form. There will be only one (1) evaluation form used in the District, except the self-evaluation alternative.
- E. Non-permanent teachers shall receive a minimum of one (1) formal evaluation each school year until permanent status is attained.

- The evaluation shall be completed by the end of the twentieth (20th) week of the school year.
- 2. The formal evaluation shall be preceded by a minimum of three (3) observations for the first year of teaching in the district and two (2) observations for the rest of the non-tenured years. Observations will not be less than twenty (20) minutes each, one of which shall be announced by the supervisor to the teacher at least two (2) working days in advance.
- 3. The announced observation shall be preceded by a pre-observation conference between evaluator and evaluatee.
- 4. A post-observation conference shall take place within two (2) weeks following any observation, excepting recess and holiday periods, absence(s) of teacher or evaluator, and circumstances outside the control of either party. The evaluator shall provide the teacher with a written summary of the formal observation at that conference.
- 5. Intent not to reelect a Probationary II Teacher for employment for the following year shall be made known by March 15.
- F. Permanent teachers and teachers on a temporary or restricted contract who have served a minimum of two (2) years [one (1) year of teaching credit shall be for fifty (50%) of the teaching year] with the District shall normally receive a minimum of one (1) formal evaluation every other year.
 - 1. AB 954 (Chapter 566/2003) adds language to Education Code Section 44664 that allows for the following:

A certificated employee and his/her evaluator may mutually agree that the employee will be evaluated only once every five years if:

- The certificated employee has permanent status
- Has been employed by the school district for at least 10 years
- Meets the Federal definition of highly qualified
- Previous evaluations show that the employee meets or exceeds the standards

If either party wants to change the evaluation agreement, either may withdraw consent at any time.

- 2. The formal evaluation shall be due no later than thirty (30) days prior to the end of the school year.
- 3. The formal evaluation shall be preceded by a minimum of one (1) observation of not less than twenty (20) minutes, which shall be announced by the supervisor to the teacher at least two (2) working days in advance.
- 4. Each permanent teacher shall have a pre-observation and post-observation conference with his/her evaluator regarding the observation.
- 5. This post-observation conference shall take place within two (2) weeks following the observation, excepting recess and holiday periods, absence(s) of teacher or evaluator, and circumstances outside the control of either party. The evaluator shall provide the teacher with a written summary of the formal observation at that conference.
- 6. If the evaluator has a concern(s) about conduct observed during the observation, the evaluator shall indicate to the teacher the area(s) of concern,

make suggestions for improvement, allow time for improvement, and conduct a minimum of one additional observation no sooner than five (5) working days following the last observation conference when area needing improvement is observable. During the second post observation conference, the principal shall review concerns or "next steps" which were noted and discussed during the first observation conference. Repeat observations will not occur for areas needing improvement that are not observable. These areas fall under Standard 5 and 6 of the evaluation form. The formal evaluation shall not normally include "Areas Needing Improvement" or "Areas of Unsatisfactory Performance" unless the teacher has been informed of these concerns and been given opportunity to correct them.

- 7. If the evaluator observes conduct which does not require additional observation, the formal evaluation shall be completed within one calendar month, excluding holiday and recess periods, absences of teacher or evaluator, and circumstances beyond the control of either party.
- G. Both evaluatee and evaluator shall be required to sign formal evaluations. Signature of the evaluatee does not necessarily indicate concurrence with the evaluation.
- H. When a written statement is made which reflects a need for improvement, or unsatisfactory performance, specific written explanations and suggestions for improvement, shall be included by the evaluator.
- I. Management support for unsatisfactory performance:
 Unsatisfactory performance by a teacher, according to the criteria for evaluation,
 shall result in the following:

- 1. Notification, in writing, by the evaluator to the evaluatee of the specific area(s) of unsatisfactory performance. Such notification shall include alternative suggestions for overcoming the stated area(s) of unsatisfactory performance.
- 2. Referral of the teacher to the Peer Assistance and Review (PAR) Panel for assistance as provided in Article 23.
- 3. It will be the responsibility of the teacher to help remediate any of his/her identified problem areas by attempting to implement suggestions made by the administration, recognizing that not every suggestion will resolve every problem.
- 4. Conference(s) may be arranged by either party to discuss either remediation of the problem area(s) or positive progress relating to the area(s) of unsatisfactory performance.
- 5. The evaluator shall provide, within the reasonable capabilities of the District, means designed to improve performance. These may include, but shall not be limited to model lesson plans, teaching demonstrations, equipment, support personnel, release time for classroom observations, and suggested/required professional development (i.e., college, university course work, staff development or any combination thereof).

J. Self Directed Evaluation:

 Principals and permanent teachers may mutually agree to utilize the selfdirected evaluation process. A teacher whose prior evaluations indicate unsatisfactory performance shall not be considered for self-directed evaluation.

- 2. Any teacher not under the self-directed evaluation process will be evaluated using the standard H.E.S.D. evaluation form.
- 3. Once approved for a self-directed evaluation, the permanent teacher must obtain his/her site principal's approval for a focus area of improvement designed by the permanent teacher to enhance his/her classroom performance. The site principal and the permanent teacher shall agree on the manner by which the teacher shall present the results.
- K. All evaluations and supporting documentation shall be sent to the District Office and shall be placed in the teacher's official personnel file.

II. NURSES

- A. Designation of Evaluator The responsibility for the evaluation of nurses shall rest with the Assistant Superintendent of Special Services or his/her designee.
- B. Nurses shall be evaluated according to the standards established by the District and as provided by the express terms of this Article.
- C. Permanent nurses being evaluated shall be notified in writing by October 1 of the school year in which they are to receive a formal evaluation. The District reserves the right to add other nurses to the evaluation schedule for that school year after October 1. The evaluator shall notify those nurses that they are being evaluated.
- D. Nurses shall be evaluated according to the assessment of their professional competence as it relates to the attainment of those objectives/standards established by the District Board and in accordance with the content of the District Nurse Evaluation Form. There will be only one (1) evaluation form used in the District.

- E. Non-permanent nurses shall receive a minimum of one (1) formal evaluation each school year until permanent status is attained.
 - The evaluation shall be completed by the end of the twentieth (20th) week of the school year.
 - 2. The formal evaluation shall be preceded by at least one (1) announced observation of not less than twenty (20) minutes, which shall be announced by the evaluator to the nurse at least two (2) working days in advance. Two (2) additional observations or interviews shall occur the first year working in the district and a total of two (2) observations/interviews during rest of non-tenured years.
 - 3. The announced observation shall be preceded by a pre-observation conference between evaluator and evaluatee.
 - 4. A post-observation conference shall take place within two (2) weeks following any observation or interview, excepting recess and holiday periods, absence(s) of nurse or evaluator, and circumstances outside the control of either party. The evaluator shall provide the nurse with a written summery of the formal observation at that conference.
 - 5. Intent not to reelect a Probationary II Nurse for employment for the following year shall be made known by March 15.
- F. Permanent nurses and nurses on a temporary or restricted contract who have served a minimum of two (2) years [one (1) year of credit shall be given for fifty percent (50%) of the school year] with the District shall receive a minimum of one (1) formal

evaluation every other year consistent with I.F.1. above, a nurse and his/her evaluator may mutually agree that the employee will be evaluated every five years if:

- the nurse has permanent status
- has been employed by the school district for at least 10 years
- previous evaluations show that the employee meets or exceeds the standards.
- 1. The formal evaluation shall be due no later than thirty (30) days prior to the end of the school year.
- 2. The formal evaluation shall be preceded by a minimum of either one (1) observation of not less than twenty (20) minutes, which shall be announced by the supervisor to the nurse at least two (2) working days in advance or one (1) interview.
- 3. Each permanent nurse shall have a pre and post conference with his/her evaluator regarding the observation or interview.
- 4. The post conference shall take place within two (2) weeks following the observation or interview, excepting recess and holiday periods, absence(s) of nurse or evaluator, and circumstances outside the control of either party. The evaluator shall provide the nurse with a written summary of the formal observation at that conference.
- 5. If the evaluator has a concern(s) about conduct observed during the observation or interview, the evaluator shall indicate to the nurse the area(s) of concern, make suggestions for improvement, allow time for improvement, and conduct a minimum of one additional observation or interview no sooner than five (5) working days following the last observation conference. The formal evaluation

- shall not normally include "Areas Needing Improvement" or "Areas of Unsatisfactory Performance" unless the nurse has been informed of these concerns and been given opportunity to correct them.
- 6. If the evaluator observes conduct which does not require additional observation, the formal evaluation shall be completed within one calendar month, excluding holiday and recess periods, absences of nurse or evaluator, and circumstances beyond the control of either party.
- G. Both evaluatee and evaluator shall be required to sign formal evaluations. Signature of the evaluatee does not necessarily indicate concurrence with the evaluation.
- H. When a written statement is made which reflects a need for improvement, or unsatisfactory performance, specific written explanations and suggestions for improvement, shall be included by the evaluator.
- I. Management support for unsatisfactory performance:
 Unsatisfactory performance by a nurse, according to the criteria for evaluation, shall result in the following:
 - Notification, in writing, by the evaluator to the evaluatee of the specific area(s) of unsatisfactory performance. Such notification shall include alternative suggestions for overcoming the stated area(s) of unsatisfactory performance.
 - 2. It will be the responsibility of the nurse to help remediate any of his/her identified problem areas by attempting to implement suggestions made by the administration, recognizing that not every suggestion will resolve every problem.

- 3. Conference(s) may be arranged by either party to discuss either remediation of the problem area(s) or positive progress relating to the area(s) of unsatisfactory performance.
- 4. The evaluator shall provide, within the reasonable capabilities of the District, means designed to improve performance. These may include, but shall not be limited to model lesson plans, teaching demonstrations, equipment, support personnel, release time for observations, and suggested/required professional development (i.e., college, university course work, staff development or any combination thereof).
- J. All evaluations and supporting documentation shall be sent to the District Office and shall be placed in the nurse's official personnel file.

III. Additional Certificated Evaluation Procedures

- A. No negative evaluation of performance shall be predicated upon information or material of a derogatory nature which has been received by the evaluator from others (such as parents and citizens) unless the following procedures have been adhered to:

 With regard to parent or citizen complaints, the certificated employee shall first be given written or oral notice of same and an opportunity to discuss and attempt to resolve the matter with the complaining party, together with the appropriate manager.
- B. No evaluation of performance shall be predicated upon lawful non-school related personal activities which have no impact upon the certificated employee's effectiveness as a teacher or nurse.

- C. A grievance on any certificated employee's evaluation shall be limited to the procedure listed above or to a claim that these procedures have been unreasonably applied. Ratings are not grievable.
- D. No negative evaluation of classroom performance shall be predicated upon the certificated employee's use of "controversial" teaching materials provided that such materials are consistent with the age and maturity level of the affected students and comply with the District's educational and curriculum guidelines and policies. The certificated employee shall be advised in writing at the beginning of the established work year by the District as to the location of said curriculum guidelines and policies.

IV. PERSONNEL FILES

- In its creation and handling of the personnel files of certificated employees, the
 District shall comply with applicable provisions of the Education Code.
- 2. There shall be only one (1) official personnel file on each certificated employee, which shall be located at the District Office.
- 3. A certificated employee shall have the right to examine his/her file and obtain copies of the materials in the file consistent with the provisions of the law. Such material is not to include ratings, reports, or records which:
 - a. Were obtained prior to the employment of the person involved;
 - b. Were prepared by an identifiable examination committee member(s); or,
 - c. Were obtained in connection with a promotional examination.
- 4. The person who causes material to be placed in the file shall sign and date the material. Derogatory material shall be placed in the file only after the certificated

- employee has been given an opportunity to review and comment on said material.

 Such material shall be filed within a reasonable period of time from the date of the incident or action.
- 5. The certificated employee shall have the right to authorize a representative to examine his/her personnel file and obtain copies of appropriate items within the file.
- 6. Costs of reproducing materials shall be borne by the certificated employee requesting such materials to be copied. Costs shall not exceed fifteen cents (\$.15) per page.
- 7. The district shall keep a log indicating the persons (excluding Management and the Board) who have examined the certificated employee's personnel file, as well as the dates such examinations were made.
- 8. The certificated employee shall be made aware of any derogatory document prior to its being placed in the personnel file, and shall be provided an opportunity to review and reply to any derogatory documents placed in the file, with the reply being attached to the original. Such review shall take place during normal business hours, outside the instructional day, and the certificated employee shall be released from non-classroom duty for this purpose without salary reduction. The certificated employee may (if s/he so desires) be accompanied by no more than two (2) representatives during the course of said review. One of these representatives shall be released from non-classroom duty for this purpose.
- 9. With regard to such materials being placed in the certificated employee's personnel file, the certificated employee shall first be given notice and an opportunity to review and comment, including the right to enter into the file his/her own written comments. Such review shall take place during normal business hours outside the

instructional day, and certificated employees shall be released from non-classroom duty for this purpose without salary reduction.

HANFORD ELEMENTARY SCHOOL DISTRICT

PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PLAN FOR SELF-DIRECTED EVALUATION

| NAME: | |
|---------|--------------------------------|
| School: | CLASSIFICATION: |
| GRADE: | YEARS EXPERIENCE: |
| DATE: | YEARS UNDER CURRENT EVALUATOR: |

| Nam | E: | |
|------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------|
| Scho | OOL: | CLASSIFICATION: |
| GRAD | DE: | YEARS EXPERIENCE: |
| DATE | : | YEARS UNDER CURRENT EVALUATOR: |
| 1. | Professional Growth Objectives: | |
| 2. | Professional Growth Activities and F | Resources: |
| 3. | Methods and Schedule for Monitori | ng Objectives: |
| | Projected Completion Date: | |

| 4. | <u>Evaluatee R</u> | eport of Progre | ss Toward Objectives: | |
|-------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| 5. | <u>Evaluator's S</u> | <u>Summative Eval</u> | <u>uation Report:</u> | |
| Obje | ctives(s): | | | |
| | | Ш _{Met} | Partially Attained | └─ Not Attained |
| | | | | |
| | L | | | |
| | <u>ments:</u> † include all fi | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)1 | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatio | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| | | ve (5) evaluatic | on criteria (AR 4115)] | |
| [must | | | | uator's Signature/Date |

THIS DOCUMENT WILL BE PLACED IN YOUR PERSONNEL FILE. YOU HAVE FIVE (5) WORK DAYS FROM RECEIPT OF THIS DOCUMENT TO MAKE ANY SIGNED WRITTEN COMMENTS YOU MAY WISH, WHICH WILL BE ATTACHED TO THE DOCUMENT AND PLACED IN YOUR PRIMARY PERSONNEL FILE.

ADM-100f 7/96

Hanford Elementary School District SUMMATIVE EVALUATION OF TEACHING PERFORMANCE

| Scho | ol: Date: | | | |
|------------------|---|------|-----|---|
| Teac | | | | |
| | | | | |
| Date | s of Conferences: Dates of Observations: | | | |
| Status Status | of Teacher: Tenured Probationary II Probationary I Temporary | | | |
| | | | | |
| 1 | SATISFACTORY – 2 NEEDS IMPROVEMENT 3 UNSATISFA | CTOR | Y – | |
| | Meets Standards Does Not Mee | | | 5 |
| | | | | |
| | ARD 1 – ENGAGING AND SUPPORTING ALL STUDENTS IN LEARNING | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| 1.1 | using knowledge of students to engage them in learning connecting learning to students' prior knowledge, backgrounds, life experiences and interests | | | |
| 1.3 | connecting subject matter to meaningful, real-life contexts | | | |
| 1.4 | using a variety of instructional strategies, resources, and technologies to meet students' diverse learning needs | | | |
| 1.5 | promoting critical thinking through inquiry, problem solving, and reflection | | | |
| 1.6 | monitoring student learning and adjusting instruction while teaching | | | |
| STAND | ARD 2 – CREATING AND MAINTAINING EFFECTIVE ENVIRONMENTS FOR STUDENT LEARNING | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| 2.1 | promoting social development and responsibility within a caring community where each student is treated fairly and respectfully | | | |
| 2.2 | creating physical or virtual learning environments that promote student learning, reflect diversity, and encourage constructive | | | |
| | and productive interactions among students | | | |
| 2.3 | establishing and maintaining learning environments that are physically, intellectually, and emotionally safe | | | |
| 2.4 | creating a rigorous learning environment with high expectations and appropriate support for all students | | | |
| 2.5 | developing, communicating, and maintaining high standards for individual and group behavior | | | - |
| 2.6 | employing classroom routines, procedures, norms, and supports for positive behavior to ensure a climate in which all students can learn | | | |
| 2.7 | using instructional time to optimize learning | | | |
| STAND | ARD 3 – UNDERSTANDING & ORGANIZING SUBJECT MATTER FOR STUDENT LEARNING | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| 3.1 | demonstrating knowledge of subject matter, academic content standards, and curriculum frameworks | | | |
| 3.2 | applying knowledge of student development and proficiencies to ensure student understanding of subject matter | | | - |
| 3.3 | organizing curriculum to facilitate student understanding of the subject matter | | | |
| 3.4 | utilizing instructional strategies that are appropriate to the subject matter using and adapting resources, technologies, and standards-aligned instructional materials, including adopted materials, to make | | | |
| 5.5 | subject matter accessible to all students | | | |
| 3.6 | addressing the needs of English learners and students with special needs to provide equitable access to the content | | | |
| | ARD 4 – PLANNING INSTRUCTION AND DESIGNING LEARNING EXPERIENCES FOR ALL STUDENTS | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| 4.1 | using knowledge of students' academic readiness, language proficiency, cultural background, and individual development to plan instruction | | | |
| 4.2 | establishing and articulating goals for student learning | | | |
| 4.3 | developing and sequencing long-term and short-term instructional plans to support student learning | | | |
| 4.4 | planning instruction that incorporates appropriate strategies to meet the learning needs of all students | | | |
| 4.5 | adapting instructional plans and curricular materials to meet the assessed learning needs of all students | | | |
| 5.1 5.1 | ARD 5 – ASSESSING STUDENTS FOR LEARNING | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| 5.2 | applying knowledge of the purposes, characteristics, and uses of different types of assessments collecting and analyzing assessment data from a variety of sources to inform instruction | | | |
| 5.3 | reviewing data, both individually and with colleagues, to monitor student learning | | | |
| 5.4 | Using assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan, differentiate, and modify instruction | | | |
| 5.5 | involving all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress | | | |
| 5.6 | using available technologies to assist in assessment, analysis, and communication of student learning | | | |
| 5.7 | using assessment information to share timely and comprehensible feedback with students and their families | | | |
| STAND | ARD 6 – DEVELOPING AS A PROFESSIONAL EDUCATOR | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| 6.1 | reflecting on teaching practice in support of student learning | | | |
| 6.2 | establishing professional goals and engaging in continuous and purposeful professional growth and development | | | 1 |
| 6.3 | collaborating with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student learning | | - | - |
| 6.4 | working with families to support student learning | | - | 1 |
| 6.5 | engaging local communities in support of the instructional program managing professional responsibilities to maintain motivation and commitment to all students | | - | + |
| 6.7 | demonstrating professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct | | | 1 |
| U./ | demonstrating professional responsibility, in reging, and of need contact | | I | 1 |

ADM-100d Revised: 10/20/10

Date

Evaluatee Signature

Evaluator Signature

Date

Hanford Elementary School District EVALUATION OF TEACHING PERFORMANCE SUMMARY EVALUATION – Page 2

NARRATIVE SUMMARY EVALUATION

| 1. | Describe teacher's stren | igths. | |
|-----------|--|-------------------------|---|
| 2. | Suggestions for enhance | ement of student le | earning. |
| 3. | Improvement Plan (for c "Unsatisfactory). Specifi | | · |
| | | | |
| *Evalu | uatee Signature Date | Date | Evaluator Signature |
| *A sign | ature indicates knowledge of | , not necessarily agree | ment with the evaluation. |
| of this o | | d written comments yo | eve five working days from the receipt ou wish, which will be attached to the |

Hanford Elementary School District

PRE-OBSERVATION CONFERENCE FORM

| School: | Date: |
|------------|----------------|
| Teacher: | Time/Period: |
| Evaluator: | Grade/Subject: |

Please answer these questions and bring the completed form to your pre-observation conference.

PRE-CONFERENCE QUESITONS:

- 1. What will you be teaching in this lesson?
- 2. What do you expect your students to learn by the end of this lesson?
- 3. What activities will you and your students be doing?
- 4. How will you know if your lesson is successful?
- 5. Is there a specific area/California Standard on which you would like me (the principal) to focus during the observation?
- 6. Comments:

| Evaluator | Teacher | Date |
|---|---|--|
| | California standards for the | e teaching profession |
| Engaging and Supporting All Students in Learning _using knowledge of students to engage the _connecting learning to students' prior know experiences and interests _connecting subject matter to meaningful, _using a variety of instructional strategies, re meet students' diverse learning needs _promoting critical thinking through inquiry, _monitoring student learning and adjusting in | em in learning vledge, backgrounds, life real-life contexts sources, and technologies to problem solving, and reflection instruction while teaching | Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students _using knowledge of students' academic readiness, language proficiency, cultural background, and individual development to plan instruction _establishing and articulating goals for student learning _developing and sequencing long-term and short-term instructional plans to support student learning _planning instruction that incorporates appropriate strategies to meet the learning needs of all students _adapting instructional plans and curricular materials to meet the assessed learning needs of all students |
| Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for S _promoting social development and respor community where each student is treated _creating physical or virtual learning enviror learning, reflect diversity, and encourage interactions among students _establishing and maintaining learning envir intellectually, and emotionally safe _creating a rigorous learning environment w appropriate support for all students _developing, communicating, and maintair individual and group behavior _employing classroom routines, procedures, positive behavior to ensure a climate in w _using instructional time to optimize learning | sibility within a caring fairly and respectfully ments that promote student constructive and productive onments that are physically, with high expectations and hing high standards for norms, and supports for nich all students can learn | Assessing Students for Learning applying knowledge of the purposes, characteristics, and uses of different types of assessments acollecting and analyzing assessment data from a variety of sources to inform instruction reviewing data, both individually and with colleagues, to monitor student learning using assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan, differentiate, and modify instruction involving all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress using available technologies to assist in assessment, analysis, and communication of student learning using assessment information to share timely and comprehensible feedback with students and their families |
| Understanding & Organizing Subject Matter for Studes demonstrating knowledge of subject matter standards, and curriculum frameworks applying knowledge of student developme student understanding of subject matter organizing curriculum to facilitate student u matter utilizing instructional strategies that are app using and adapting resources, technologie instructional materials, including adopted matter accessible to all students addressing the needs of English learners an to provide equitable access to the content | er, academic content ent and proficiencies to ensure understanding of the subject propriate to the subject matter es, and standards-aligned materials, to make subject d students with special needs | Developing as a Professional Educator _reflecting on teaching practice in support of student learning _establishing professional goals and engaging in continuous and purposeful professional growth and development _collaborating with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student learning _working with families to support student learning _engaging local communities in support of the instructional program _managing professional responsibilities to maintain motivation and _commitment to all students _demonstrating professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct |

ADM-100a 4/00 (Rev. 10/20/10)

Hanford Elementary School District

FORMAL CLASSROOM OBSERVATION FORM

| School: | Date: |
|------------|----------------|
| Teacher: | Time/Period: |
| Evaluator: | Grade/Subject: |

EVIDENCE OF CA STANDARDS FOR THE TEACHING PROFESSION (during observation)

| Evaluator | Ieacher | Date |
|--|---|--|
| CAL | IFORNIA STANDARDS FO | R THE TEACHING PROFESSION |
| Engaging and Supporting All Students in Lea _using knowledge of students to en _connecting learning to students' p backgrounds, life experiences and _connecting subject matter to med _using a variety of instructional strat technologies to meet students' div _promoting critical thinking through reflection _monitoring student learning and a teaching | gage them in learning rior knowledge, I interests ningful, real-life contexts egies, resources, and rerse learning needs inquiry, problem solving, and | Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students _using knowledge of students' academic readiness, language proficiency, cultural background, and individual development to plan instruction _establishing and articulating goals for student learning _developing and sequencing long-term and short-term instructional plans to support student learning _planning instruction that incorporates appropriate strategies to meet the learning needs of all students _adapting instructional plans and curricular materials to meet the assessed learning needs of all students |
| Creating and Maintaining Effective Environm promoting social development an caring community where each sturespectfully creating physical or virtual learning student learning, reflect diversity, and productive interactions amor establishing and maintaining learn physically, intellectually, and emorating a rigorous learning enviro expectations and appropriate sup | d responsibility within a dent is treated fairly and genvironments that promote and encourage constructive gestudents ing environments that are tionally safe nment with high | Assessing Students for Learning _applying knowledge of the purposes, characteristics, and uses of different types of assessments _collecting and analyzing assessment data from a variety of sources to inform instruction _reviewing data, both individually and with colleagues, to monitor student learning _using assessment data to establish learning goals and to plan, differentiate, and modify instruction _involving all students in self-assessment, goal setting, and monitoring progress |

_utilizing instructional strategies that are appropriate to the subject matter

_demonstrating knowledge of subject matter, academic

_using and adapting resources, technologies, and standardsaligned instructional materials, including adopted materials, to make subject matter accessible to all students

developing, communicating, and maintaining high standards

employing classroom routines, procedures, norms, and supports

_applying knowledge of student development and proficiencies

organizing curriculum to facilitate student understanding of the

for positive behavior to ensure a climate in which all students

_addressing the needs of English learners and students with special needs to provide equitable access to the content

ADM-100b 4/00 (Rev. 10/20/10)

for individual and group behavior

<u>using instructional time to optimize learning</u>

Understanding & Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning

content standards, and curriculum frameworks

to ensure student understanding of subject matter

can learn

subject matter

Developing as a Professional Educator

and communication of student learning

using assessment information to share timely and comprehensible feedback with students and their families

_reflecting on teaching practice in support of student learning _establishing professional goals and engaging in continuous and

using available technologies to assist in assessment, analysis,

- _establishing professional goals and engaging in continuous a purposeful professional growth and development collaborating with colleggues and the broader professional
- _collaborating with colleagues and the broader professional community to support teacher and student learning _working with families to support student learning
- __working with lamilles to support student learning __working with lamilles to support student learning __working with lamilles to support student learning
- program
 __managing professional responsibilities to maintain motivation
- and commitment to all students __demonstrating professional responsibility, integrity, and ethical conduct

Hanford Elementary School District

POST-OBSERVATION CONFERENCE FORM

| School: | Date: |
|------------|----------------|
| Teacher: | Time/Period: |
| Evaluator: | Grade/Subject: |

| ı | TOOC | OBCED! | / A TION | CONFERENCE | |
|---|-------|---------|----------|------------|-----------|
| ı | · USI | -OBSERV | AIICIN | CONTENENCE | GOESHONS. |

| | defici. | HITIC/T CHOO. | |
|-----------|---|--------------------------------------|--|
| valuator: | | Grade/Subject: | |
| | | | |
| <u>S1</u> | ST-OBSERVATION CONFERENCE QUESTIONS: | | |
| | What worked? | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | Lesson Focus – Challenges – Concerns | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | Teacher's Next Steps: | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | A almainiate at a who blood Chamas | | |
| | Administrator's Next Steps: | | |
| | Please check appropriate box concerning area This is the 1st Observation | s needing improvement or next steps: | |
| | | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | ☐ This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |
| | This is the 2 nd /3 rd Observation | | |

Evaluator_____ Date____

ADM-100c 4/00 (Rev. 10/20/10)

Hanford Elementary School District EVALUATION PROFILE FOR CERTIFICATED SCHOOL NURSES

| Scl | hool: | | | | Date: | | | | | |
|---|----------------------|-----------------------|------------------|---------|--|-------------|------|---------|--------|-----|
| Nurse: Grade/Subject: | | | | | | | | | | |
| Dates of Conferences: Dates of Observations: | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| 210 | ilus of Norse: | Tenured | Probationa | ry II | Probationary I Temporary | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1 | SAT | TISFACTORY | ′ – | 2 | NEEDS IMPROVEMENT | 3 | U | NSATISE | ACTORY | _ |
| Meets Standards Do | | | | Does | oes Not Meet Standards | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| PH | PIL PROGRESS TOWA | APDS EXPECT | | FNIT | | | | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| 1 01 | | | | | state and district regulations | | | | _ | |
| • | | | | | to assess student health status | | | | | |
| • | Uses assessment t | | | | | | | | | |
| • | | | | | es about student concerns | | | | | |
| • | | | | | orts and records data accurately and | Vltamora | | | | |
| PRC | OFESSIONAL TECHNIQU | | | | | 1 1- / | | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| • | | | | ase n | nanagement strategies to meet indiv | idual stude | ent | | | |
| | needs | 3330331110111111 | Torrious arra c | ,030 11 | ianagement sharegies to meet mare | iacai sicac | ,,,, | | | |
| • | | ents, and par | ents to unders | tand t | he relationship between health statu | s and the | | | | |
| | student's ability to | • | | | • | | | | | |
| • | Manages medica | ation adminis | tration in com | pliana | ce with state regulations and district p | olicies | | | | |
| • | Develops student | care plans t | hat are medic | cally b | ased and appropriate for the school | setting. | | | | |
| ADH | HERANCE TO PROGRAM | л OBJECTIVES | | | | | | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| • | Demonstrates kno | owledge of c | current school | health | n laws and regulations | | | | | |
| • | Establishes and m | | | | | | | | | |
| • | Maintains accura | ate and com | plete files of e | ach st | rudent's cumulative health record | | | | | |
| • | Teaches principle | s of health p | romotion and | disec | se prevention to students, staff, and I | oarents | | | | |
| • | Ensures that depo | artmental pro | ocedures are f | ollow | ed and maintained | | | | | |
| MA | INTAINING HEALTH OF | FICE CLIMATE A | AND OPERATIONS | 5 | | | | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| • | Promotes an envi | ronment tha | t is professiona | ıl, pos | itive, and productive | | | | | |
| • | Provides appropri | iate supervisi | on and deleg | ation | to unlicensed personnel | | | | | |
| • | Provides appropri | | | | | | | | | |
| • | | | | | ual respect, consistency, and fairness | ; | | | | |
| • | Maintains approp | | | | | | | | | |
| • | Manages office ro | outines to mi | nimize loss of i | nstruc | tional time. | | | | | |
| PRC | DFESSIONAL DUTIES AN | | | | | | | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| • | | good working | g relationship v | vith po | arents, colleagues, and other membe | ers of the | | | | |
| | community | | | | | | | | | |
| • | Adheres to distric | | | | tions | | | | | |
| • | Meets assigned re | | | | 15. 117 | | | | | |
| • | Participates in rec | <u>quired job-rel</u> | lated meeting | s and | activities | | | | | |
| COI | MMUNICATION | | | | | | | 1 | 2 | 3 |
| • | Clearly defines ar | | | | | | | | | |
| • | Uses effective orc | | | | | | | | | |
| • | Clearly communic | | | | - | | | | | - |
| • | | | | | ol in health matters | | | | | 1 |
| • | | | | | ad recommended remediation | | | | | - |
| • | Communicates til | mely with sup | bervisor regard | airig n | ealth situations or circumstances | | | | | I . |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| _ | | | | | <u></u> | | | | | |
| E | valuatee Signa | iture | Date | | Evaluator Si | gnature | | Dat | e | |

Hanford Elementary School District EVALUATION OF CERTIFICATED SCHOOL NURSES PERFORMANCE SUMMARY EVALUATION – Page 2

NARRATIVE SUMMARY EVALUATION

| 8. | Describe Nurse's strengths. |
|---------|--|
| 9. | Suggestions. |
| 10. | Improvement Plan (for areas marked "Needs Improvement" or "Unsatisfactory). Specific directives will be given. |
| *Evalu | uatee Signature Date Evaluator Signature Date |
| This do | ature indicates knowledge of, not necessarily agreement with the evaluation. cument will be placed in your personnel file. You have five working days from the receipt document to make any signed written comments you wish, which will be attached to the nent and placed in your primary personnel file. |

Hanford Elementary School District PRE-OBSERVATION CONFERENCE FORM

| Nurs | se: | Date: | |
|-------|--|-------------------------|----------|
| Eval | uator: | Time/Period: | |
| | se answer these questions and bring trvation conference. | ne completed form to yo | our pre- |
| PRE-0 | CONFERENCE QUESITONS: | | |
| 1. | What will you be doing today? | | |
| 2. | What do you expect to accomplish | Ś | |
| 3. | What activities will you use? | | |
| 4. | How do you know you're successful | ş | |
| 5. | What follow up do you intend to use | ;\$ | |
| 6. | Comments: | | |
| Evalu | atorNurse | Date_ | |

Hanford Elementary School District NURSE OBSERVATION FORM

| Nurse: | Date: |
|------------|--------------|
| | Time/Period: |
| Evaluator: | Subject: |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

Date_____

Evaluator_____ Nurse____

Hanford Elementary School District NURSE POST-OBSERVATION CONFERENCE FORM

| Nurse: | Date: | Date: | | |
|--|-------------------------------|-------|--|--|
| | Time/Period: | | | |
| Evaluator: | Subject: | | | |
| POST-OBSERVATION CONFERE | ENCE QUESTIONS: | | | |
| 1. What worked? | | | | |
| | | | | |
| 2. Challenges – Concerns | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| 3. Nurse's Next Steps: | | | | |
| от том объементо в поделения в | | | | |
| | | | | |
| A Adama'a'at ata /a Na t Chara | | | | |
| 4. Administrator's Next Steps: | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| An additional Observati | on/Conference will be schedul | ed. | | |
| | | | | |
| Evaluator | Nurse | Date | | |

ARTICLE 10: TEACHER SAFETY

I. Students

- A. At the beginning of the established work year, teachers shall be provided with a copy of the Student Conduct Code, Student Discipline Regulations (Board Policy 5144.1), as well as the regulations on Student Suspension and Expulsion/Due Process (Administrative Regulation 5144.1).
- B. A teacher may suspend any student for the day of the suspension and the day following from the teacher's class for any acts enumerated in California Education Code Sections: 48900, 48900.2, 48900.3, 48900.4, and 48900.7.
- C. When suspending, or otherwise removing, a student from the classroom for any of the acts enumerated in the Education Codes listed in Section "B," the teacher shall immediately report this action to the principal and send the student to the principal for appropriate action, including, but not limited to, suspension from school.
- D. As soon as possible following a student's suspension or removal from the classroom, the teacher shall request that the student's parent/guardian attend a parent-teacher conference regarding the removal. When, in the judgment of a teacher, a student's behavior represents a danger to the safety of the teacher and/or others s/he shall immediately so inform the principal or designee. The principal or designee shall arrange as soon as possible for a conference between him/herself, the teacher, and if appropriate, support personnel to discuss the problem and to decide upon appropriate steps for its resolution.
- E. A student removed from class shall not be returned to class during the period of removal without the approval of the teacher of the class and the principal.

- 1. A student removed from class shall not be placed in another regular class during the period of the removal. However, if a student is assigned to more than one class per day, he/she may be placed in any other regular classes except those held at the same time as the class from which the student was removed.
- A teacher of any class from which a student has been removed may require the student to complete any assignments and tests missed during the period of removal.
- 3. Pursuant to Board Policy 5144.1(b), a teacher may request that the parent/guardian of a student removed from the classroom spend a portion of a school day in his/her child's classroom. When a teacher makes this request, the principal shall send the parent/guardian a written notice that the parent/guardian's attendance is requested pursuant to law. (Education Code 48900.1)
- F. The District will notify a teacher receiving a juvenile who has been convicted through juvenile court of committing any felony or any misdemeanor.
- G. Teachers shall immediately report cases of assault or threatened violence suffered by them in connection with their employment to their principal or designee, who shall immediately report the incident to the appropriate law enforcement authorities and take appropriate student discipline action. If the principal or immediate supervisor is not present to take appropriate action, the teacher shall report the incident to the District Office immediately for appropriate action.
- H. School administrators shall investigate any report of assault, battery, workplace violence, sexual harassment, or threats to engage in conduct of this nature and when appropriate, take corrective action.

- I. Pursuant to Education Code section 44807, no teacher shall be subject to criminal prosecution or criminal penalties for the exercise, during the performance of his/her duties, of the same degree of physical control over a student that a parent would be legally privileged to exercise.
 - In no event shall the amount of physical control exercised by the teacher exceed
 the amount reasonably necessary to maintain order, protect property, or the health
 and safety of students, or maintain proper and appropriate conditions conducive to
 learning.
 - 2. The District shall not take any action against a teacher for the unreasonable exercise of physical control until the District has conducted a reasonable investigation of the incident that shall include a good faith attempt to interview any witnesses to the incident.
- J. Teachers receiving a special needs student (i.e. medical, behavior, emotional or learning disabilities) shall be given notice and specific directions for the student's care as soon as possible.

II. Working Environment

A. Teachers shall not be required to work under unsafe conditions or to perform tasks which endanger their health, safety, or well-being. Teachers shall report unsafe working conditions to their immediate supervisor as soon as possible. The District-appointed Safety Officer shall investigate unsafe or unhealthy working conditions at District work sites in order to bring the District within compliance of CAL-OSHA Safety Standards.

- B. The District will inform bargaining unit members annually that they are covered by the District's General Liability Insurance for conduct in the course and scope of their employment. The District will further inform members that a copy of the District's policy is available in the Fiscal Services Department for review during normal business hours.
- C. The District will assist teachers with home visits when necessary. No teacher will be responsible for making home visits alone.

ARTICLE 11: SCHOOL CALENDARS AND WORK YEAR

A. Traditional School Calendar

- 1. Returning teachers shall be required to report back to school no more than five (5) working days (this includes up to three (3) P.D. days) before students arrive for the beginning of the new school year. Teachers shall be required to participate in up to three (3) P.D. Days, one (1) day of management-directed staff training and one day for teacher instructional preparation. If it is necessary for the teacher to leave the school site for that preparation, the teacher shall notify the school site principal or school operations officer.
- 2. New teachers may be required to report to work no more than five (5) days in advance of returning teachers to participate in management-directed inservice training. They shall be compensated at the K-6 substitute teacher rate of pay based on ½ day or full day of work. In the event a teacher is hired after the school year has commenced, the principal shall be responsible for orientation prior to the teacher being placed in a classroom, except in cases of emergency.
- 3. The work year for Unit Members shall contain the following elements:

180 student days

- 1 teacher/Nurse work day before students arrive
- 1 management-directed activity day before students arrive
- *2 Parent/Teacher conference days within the school year
- 3 Professional Development days

187 DAYS TOTAL

* With regards to the work year for school nurses, nurses shall return to work two days prior to the teacher work year and will not work on parent/teacher conference days.

- A minimum student attendance day shall be scheduled on the last day of school. A
 minimum day shall be scheduled on the work day preceding the Memorial Day
 holiday, Winter recess, and Spring recess.
 - a. Inservices, staff meetings and other such District-initiated activities shall not be scheduled on the minimum days described above. This does not apply to check out duties on the last day of school.
 - The beginning and ending times for instruction on minimum days shall be determined by the Administration in accordance with student transportation schedules.
- 5. Student minimum days shall be scheduled for collaboration, P.D., portfolio days, employee recognition, additional parent conferences, and student assessment.
- 6. In the event an emergency necessitates the canceling of any student days at a school site or district-wide, only the number of days and minutes needed to comply with applicable State Education Code requirements shall be rescheduled.
- 7. Inservices, staff meetings, and other school site and/or District initiated activities shall not be scheduled on the student attendance day immediately preceding a scheduled holiday.

Article 11 will remain status quo for the negotiations of the 2020-2021 amendments to the 2020-22 Collective Bargaining Agreement

ARTICLE 12: FACULTY ADVISORY COMMITTEES

- A. A Faculty Advisory Committee (FAC) shall be established at each school site, and shall be elected by the teachers of that school in a manner mutually acceptable to the teachers and the principal, except as provided in Article IV, Association Rights, Section M.
- B. The principal shall meet with the FAC upon the request of the FAC on all matters within the scope of his/her authority. Items not submitted at least two days in advance for inclusion on an FAC meeting agenda may be discussed at the meeting but the Principal shall not be required to take immediate action on the item.
- C. The FAC may request faculty meetings.
- D. The FAC shall have the authority to place school related items on regular faculty meeting agendas.
- E. Changes in the school procedures recommended by Management may be discussed with the FAC prior to implementation.
- F. The FAC may discuss with the principal other items as deemed necessary by them; including, but not limited to: school budget, equipment, availability of supplies, school communication, school operations, and school events calendar, etc.

ARTICLE 13: TEACHING HOURS AND TEACHING LOAD

A. Work Week

It is recognized that with the planning, preparation, and evaluation involved in teaching, teachers work a minimum of forty (40) hours per week. However, this is not to imply that teachers are expected to be on the school site during all of those forty (40) hours.

B. Work Day

- 1. The normal on-site workday for all bargaining unit members shall begin not less than ten (10) minutes before the scheduled start of instruction.
- 2. Except for the performance of District-required adjunct duties, the time between arrival at the site and the commencement of the student day shall be available for teacher preparation and/or such other activities deemed appropriate by the teacher.

C. INSTRUCTIONAL DAY

No bargaining unit members shall be required to engage in direct student instruction
in excess of the following amounts of time during any work day, except as otherwise
provided for in this agreement.

| Transitional Kindergarten/Full-Day Kindergarten | 287 minutes |
|---|-------------|
| Grades 1-3 | 307 minutes |
| Grades 4-6 | 327 minutes |
| Grades 7-8 | 341 minutes |
| Opportunity Class | 315 minutes |
| Community Day School | 360 minutes |

Grades 7-8 instructional minutes include 15 minutes passing time. Instructional minutes exclude a fifteen (15) minute morning break and a sixty (60) minute lunch period.

- 2. All unit members assigned to grades K-6 except Alternative Education shall, on a daily basis, be entitled to one of the following morning break provisions:
 - a. One twenty (20) minute break at or about mid-morning.
 - b. Two (2) ten (10) minute breaks scheduled so as to break the morning sessions into three (3) approximately equal time segments.
- 3. All unit members assigned to grades seven (7) and eight (8) and Alternative Education classes shall, on a daily basis, be entitled to a fifteen (15) minute midmorning break.
- 4. The lunch break for alternative education programs shall be 30 minutes.
- 5. The instructional day for each school site and grade level shall be established by management in consultation with the school site and the Association.
- 6. Teachers may volunteer for the after school programs including direct instruction or lesson planning. Teachers will be paid for their time as set forth in Article 20.

D. MINIMUM DAYS

Except for Community Day School, a Minimum School Day shall be scheduled for all teachers on the last day of instruction of each school year. A Minimum Day shall also be scheduled on the days preceding Memorial Day, Winter recess, and Spring Break.

Teachers may leave campus after student dismissal. No meetings or professional development will be scheduled on these days.

Designation of Minimum Days: The District shall annually determine both the
total number of minimum days and the specific nature of the activities for those
minimum days. However, no minimum days will be designated for the
Community Day School.

The instructional day for Minimum Days shall be as follows:

Transitional Kindergarten/Full-Day Kindergarten

220 instructional minutes

230 instructional minutes

240 instructional minutes

The beginning and ending times for instruction on Minimum Days shall be determined by the Administration in accordance with student transportation schedules.

2. Types of Minimum Days

a. <u>Minimum Days for Collaboration</u>: Teachers shall have 10 minutes following student dismissal for end of the day activities before starting their duty-free lunch. Collaboration on minimum days shall begin immediately after the unit member's duty free lunch and continue until 3:30 p.m. Six (6) of the minimum days per year shall be teacher directed and will be scheduled on the collaboration calendar; teachers shall be required to present the Principal with an agenda for each of those teacher directed minimum days prior to the collaboration.

Collaboration start times are as follows:

TK/K 1:10 p.m. 1-3 1:20 p.m. 4-8 and whole group meetings 1:30 p.m.

- b. <u>Minimum Days Prior to Holidays and Last School Day</u>: on the days preceding Memorial Day, Winter Recess, Spring Break and the last day of instruction each year, teachers may leave campus when the students leave.
- c. <u>Minimum Days for professional development</u>: Teachers will be paid a stipend equal to or greater than the average hourly rate of pay for time after 3:30 p.m. Minimum Days for professional development will not extend past 4:30 p.m.
- d. <u>At Risk Conferences</u>: Teachers may leave at 3:30 p.m.

Note: Teachers who are absent from minimum day activities will be docked two hours from their sick leave or personal necessity leave as appropriate.

E. PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCE

- 1. Every effort will be made for teachers to receive sibling conference schedules from the site administrator two (2) weeks before scheduled conference days.

 Teachers shall submit their conference schedules to the site administrator not fewer than two (2) work days before the scheduled conference days.
 - a. Parent/teacher conferences shall normally be scheduled for all students on the dates established by the District.
 - b. Teachers shall submit to the site administrator a parent/teacher conference report at the end of the second parent/teacher conference day, accounting for all students, number of conferences held, percentage of total conferences completed, and reason for any conferences not held.
 - c. Teachers shall be relieved of further obligation for a parent conference after the following steps have been taken: Notices sent home, telephone calls, and reschedule conference.
 - d. Teachers may leave the school site on District scheduled parent/teacher conference days no earlier than 12:00 p.m. Teachers shall notify school site office staff of any off-campus time prior to leaving.
 - e. Teachers may not utilize their personal day or personal necessity leave for personal compelling reasons on parent teacher conference days.

F. PROFESSIONAL WORKDAY

1. The teacher will remain at his/her school site after the dismissal of his/her students for a time determined by the teacher to be necessary to take care of student needs and to plan for the next school day's activities. In addition, the

District may require a teacher to remain on duty after the dismissal of students as follows:

- To attend parent/teacher conferences as scheduled by the teacher and consistent with past practices in the District.
- To attend Individualized Education Program (IEP)/504 meetings
 conducted by the Special Education Department consistent with past
 practices in the District.
- c. To fulfill adjunct duty requirements as described in Section G.2 of this Article.
- d. To attend principal-scheduled faculty meetings.
 - 1) No more than one (1) such meeting shall normally be scheduled in a two-week period.
 - 2) Every reasonable effort shall be made to limit such meetings to an ending time of no later than 4:30 p.m.
 - 3) A twenty-four (24) hour advanced notification shall be given to affected staff members when management anticipates that a staff meeting will extend beyond 5:00 p.m.
 - 4) Except in emergencies, if more than one (1) meeting shall be scheduled in a two (2) week period, forty-eight (48) hours notice shall be given.
 - 5) Except in difficult scheduling circumstances, all such meetings shall be held on Tuesday afternoons.

- 6) Teachers who miss a scheduled staff meeting shall utilize their available leave as appropriate according to time missed.
- e. To attend management-scheduled professional development (P.D.) programs. (See section J., **Professional Development,** below.)
- f. To attend performance evaluation meetings with his/her supervisor in conformance with the provisions of **Article 9: Teacher Evaluation Plan.**
- g. To participate in individual teacher/principal supervisory consultations which may result from direct supervisory observations of the teacher by his or her principal and/or any other work related matter. The principal shall inform the teacher of the topic for consultation at the time he/she schedules the conference.
- h. In scheduling meetings under the provisions of "b", "f", and "g" above, management and teachers shall make every reasonable effort to use dates and times which are acceptable to both parties.

G. ADJUNCT DUTIES

Teachers may be required to perform adjunct duties on behalf of the District.

- 1. Such duties shall be equitably assigned on a school-site basis.
- Counting toward the fulfillment of this requirement, time shall be spent on duties including, but not limited to,
 - a. School yard supervision
 - b. Bus duty
 - c. Recess duty

3. Adjunct duties shall not total more than four (4) hours per year for any unit member.

H. LUNCH PERIODS

- 1. Lunch periods for unit members shall normally be sixty (60) minutes.
- 2. Lunch periods for unit members teaching Alternative Education classes shall be not less than thirty (30) minutes.
- 3. Lunch periods for nurses shall not be less than thirty (30 minutes).
- 4. Teachers shall be free from all assignments during the scheduled lunch period except where expected to accompany students to the cafeteria or in emergency situations.
- 5. In no instance will the lunch hour be less than thirty (30) consecutive minutes. A 30-minute lunch period may be called by the Principal for rainy days or by the District for bad air quality days according to the recommended air quality index that precludes students from being outdoors.

I. MISCELLANEOUS

1. Collection of Student Monies:

- Teachers shall not be expected to collect student money for any reason.
- The foregoing shall not preclude teachers from collecting monies voluntarily.
- 2. A unit member shall not be required to take another teacher's class involuntarily, except in an emergency situation in which:
 - The service of a substitute cannot be secured, and

- A member of the school site management team is unavailable to take the class.
- In such cases the teacher shall receive additional pay at the substitute rate of pay.
- b. The foregoing shall not preclude a teacher from volunteering to take another teacher's class without compensation and with administrator approval.
- 3. Should a teacher be required to pack up their classroom in order for classroom repairs to be performed during the student instructional year, the teacher shall be compensated at their per diem rate for one (1) day.

J. PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

- 1. The District may require teachers to participate in up to, but no more than, twenty (20) hours of professional development programs on an annual basis during the teacher's contract year. The District may require teachers to participate in additional hours of professional development programs.
- 2. Time counting towards the twenty (20) hour limit will include any required time spent by a teacher in P.D. activities that occurs outside the student day on a regularly scheduled workday.
- 3. All time spent by a teacher in P.D. activities that count toward the above described twenty (20) hour limit shall result in extra payment to the affected teacher in an amount determined by stipend equal to or greater than the average hourly rate of pay or multiplying the number of hours spent (or quarter hour fractions thereof) times the average teacher hourly rate of pay as established in Article 20, Section F.4. This shall not preclude the District from making available

- professional development programs in which unit members may voluntarily participate, either without the extra payment or at a rate that is otherwise mutually acceptable to the District and the affected teacher(s).
- 4. Teachers may, on a voluntary basis, elect to participate in required P.D. activities during days other than regularly scheduled workdays. Arrangements, including extra pay rates, for such "non-workday" required P.D. programs, shall be made on the basis of mutual acceptability between the District and the affected teacher(s).
- 5. Stipends may be provided beyond regular salary to any teacher who participates in a professional development program on either a voluntary or a required basis even if s/he expresses his/her intent to use such participation to receive college/university units for advancement on the teacher salary schedule.
- 6. Any fees assessed by the college/university for academic credit for professional development activities to be applied toward advancement on the salary schedule shall be paid by the teacher.
- 7. Teachers required to attend P.D. due to state or federal mandates shall be compensated at rate set by state/federal agency.
- K. District-wide professional development days shall begin at 8:00 a.m. and end at 3:30 p.m.
 The ending time when the Principal arranges substitute release time for unit members to collaborate shall be the end of the student instructional day.

ARTICLE 14: CLASS SIZE

- A. It is the intent of the parties to maintain an overall staffing ratio for regular classrooms in the District (i.e., not including Special Education Day Classes) at a level not to exceed 29.9 enrolled students per regular classroom teacher in grades 4-8. With respect to Special Education Day classes, it is the intent of the District to maintain overall staffing ratio of 1:15.
- B. Except as provided in A above, grade level staffing shall be based on the following teacher/pupil ratios and ceilings set forth below:

| | <u>Ratio</u> | <u>Ceiling</u> |
|---|---------------|----------------|
| *Grades TK through 3 | 1:25 | 1:25 |
| Grades 4 through 8 | 1:30 | 1:33 |
| Special Education Day Classes | 1:15 | 1:18 |
| Special Education Resource Specialists | State Mandate | |
| Alternative Education | State Mandate | |
| P.E. Grades 7-8 | 1:50 | NONE |

^{*}The ratio and ceiling of 1:25 for Grades TK-3 is contingent upon the District's participation in the Class Size Reduction Program.

^{**}Class size configuration for SDC classes shall be TK-3, 4-6, 7-8 with flexibility for student's ability and if student numbers warrant it. In the event that the enrollment in any SDC class exceeds the contracted class size class limit of 15 students, the District shall pay the affected teacher overage pay in the amount of \$100.00 per month for each student over the limit of 15 students up to the ceiling of 18 students. Overage pay will be calculated based on the highest daily enrollment of any single day during the month and regardless of the number of days in the month the SDC class size exceeds the 15 student limit.

- C. The principal or his/her designee shall consult with teachers regarding the assignment of students to classes (including SDC teachers) prior to the beginning of the school year.

 After the commencement of the academic year, no student shall be transferred from one class to another class prior to consulting with all teachers (including SDC teachers).
- D. The District shall equally balance grade 4 through 6 classrooms within each school at the end of the 2nd week of school. If a classroom is above 35 students, then the affected teacher will be offered assistance until balancing occurs.
- E. When assigning students to classes throughout the school year, the District shall balance classes by taking into consideration student needs, parent concerns, behavioral or emotional issues, English language development, and medical needs.
- F. At the seventh (7th) and eighth (8th) grade levels, every reasonable effort will be made to equalize class sizes in the same subject area within a given period. In addition, every reasonable effort shall be made to limit seventh and eighth grade physical education (P.E.) class enrollment to no more than fifty (50) students in a given period.
- G. If at the end of the first (1st) register month the established ceilings have been exceeded, the District will take measures to alleviate the overcrowding.
- H. No Transitional Kindergarten through sixth (6th) grade classroom including SDC shall exceed the ceiling established for that grade level (barring student/family hardship) after the first (1st) register month unless all other classes at that grade level in the District have reached the ceiling.

ARTICLE 15: SUMMER SCHOOL

A. Hiring Procedures

- Approved summer school openings shall be e-mailed to all teachers before April
 15th.
- 2. Primary consideration for employment shall be given to qualified applicants who are members of the certificated staff of the school district.
- 3. Written notice and assignment, including location and subject(s) to be taught, shall be given no later than May 30 to individuals who have been employed as summer school teachers.

B. Class Size

By the end of the second week of summer school (10th school day) no class shall be required to have in attendance more than thirty-two (32) students except in those classes which are typically large (Music, P.E.) or when a teacher voluntarily accepts class size(s) greater than thirty-two (32). Teachers voluntarily agreeing to classes with enrollments above thirty-two (32) shall reduce such an agreement(s) to writing.

C. Pay Rate

- Summer School teacher's pay shall be based on the Average Hourly Rate of Pay established in Article 20, Section E.5.
- Should management elect to appoint a summer school teacher to perform summer school coordinating duties, the appointed summer school teacher shall receive a \$500.00 stipend above the established summer school teacher's pay.

ARTICLE 16: LEAVES

A. Personal Illness and Injury Leave

- 1. Full-time teachers shall be entitled to ten (10) days leave with full pay for each school year for purposes of personal illness or injury. Teachers who work less than full-time daily schedule or for less than a full year shall be entitled to that portion of ten (10) days' leave that is directly proportionate to the amount of time spent in service to the District when compared to the amount of such time that would be spent by a regular full-time employee. Sick leave shall accumulate year-to-year.
- 2. After all earned leave as set forth above is exhausted, additional non-accumulated leave shall be available for a period, not to exceed five (5) school months per illness or injury. During the use of such leave the amount actually paid to a substitute from the teacher's normal pay warrant, or, if no substitute is employed, that amount which would have been paid to a substitute, had one been employed, shall be deducted. The five-month period shall begin at the conclusion of the teacher's accumulated sick leave. Teachers in differential pay status may be required to furnish the District with medical certification confirming the teacher's inability to work during each day of such absence.
- 3. At the end of the five-month differential period, the teacher shall be asked to consider all employment options which can include a request for unpaid leave for the remainder of the fiscal year. At the end of either the five-month period, or unpaid leave if such is requested and granted, the teacher must be physically and mentally capable of performing all regularly assigned duties.

4. Notification

- a. Not later than 2:00 p.m. on the work day immediately prior to the date of return to work from leave due to illness or injury, the unit member shall notify the immediate supervisor of his/her intent to return to work.
- b. Teachers on approved extended injury/illness leaves are required to keep the District advised on a regular monthly basis as to the status of the extended leave. Such notification shall be provided to the Human Resources Department no later than the last day of each month during the time period the employee is on the extended leave.
- c. All absences from work due to illness or injury in excess of five (5) consecutive working days shall be supported by verification(s) from the treating practitioner.
- d. No later than 2:00 p.m. on the work day immediately prior to the date of return to work from leave due to medical disability, the unit member shall submit to the Human Resources Department a written release from his/her treating physician. Return to duty with any restrictions limiting the employee from full, regular duty shall be subject to agreement by the District.
- 5. Sick leave need not be accrued prior to the taking of such leave by the teacher, and such leave up to and including the current work year's sick leave allotment may be taken at any time during the established work year. Illness and injury leave which has not been earned and had been advanced to the teacher who

doesn't complete the school year shall be deducted from the teacher's final pay warrant.

6. Catastrophic Sick Leave Bank

- a. Association members may donate up to ten (10) days per year of accrued sick leave to a Catastrophic Sick Leave Bank. Donation of earned sick leave normally shall be at the beginning of each school year and shall be in multiples of four (4) hours. Donations of sick leave to the Catastrophic Sick Leave Bank are irrevocable.
- b. Association members who have exhausted all accrued paid leaves and who are suffering from a catastrophic illness or injury, or that of a member of their immediate family, may request leave from the Catastrophic Sick Leave Bank to cover unpaid catastrophic leave days or, if applicable, to supplement differential-pay sick leave for catastrophic illness, up to their regular per diem rate. Immediate family includes the relatives listed under Article 16, Section F.
- c. The District and Association representatives shall agree on the amount, if any, of donated sick leave that shall be transferred from the Catastrophic Sick Leave Bank to the employee on catastrophic leave. The amount of additional leave granted to an employee as a result of leave donation(s) from the Catastrophic Sick Leave Bank shall not exceed twelve (12) months. Catastrophic sick leave donated from the Bank to an employee in excess of that needed by the employee for the catastrophic illness/ injury, shall be transferred back to the Catastrophic Sick Leave Bank.

B. Pregnancy Disability Leave

- Teachers are entitled to use sick leave as set forth in Personal Illness and Injury
 Leave for disabilities caused or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage,
 childbirth, or recovery therefrom on the same terms and conditions as those
 governing leaves of absence from other illness or medical disability.
- 2. A teacher whose pregnancy has been verified shall report her condition to Human Resources not later than three months prior to the expected delivery date. In order to assist the district in providing coverage during the employee's absence, the teacher will let the District know their tentative leave intention as soon as possible if she intends to request a leave of absence other than that of temporary disability.

C. Parental Bonding Leave

Effective January 1, 2017, to be entitled to up to 12 workweeks of parental bonding leave under this section, unit members must be eligible for child bonding leave under the California Family Rights Act (CFRA) to the extent that he or she must have been employed by the District for at least 12 months, but need not have worked 1,250 hours in the 12 months prior to commencing the leave. Paid leave used under this section shall run concurrently with unpaid CFRA child bonding leave.

- For purposes of this article, "parental bonding" leave means child bonding or child care leave taken within the first 12 months following the birth of a child of the unit member or the placement of a child in the unit member's household for adoption or foster care.
- 2. Pursuant to Education Code section 44977.5, when an eligible unit member who has exhausted all paid sick leave, including accumulated sick leave, continues to

be absent for purposes of parental bonding under the California Family Rights Act (CFRA; Government Code section 12945.2) he or she may use up to 12 workweeks of differential pay leave under section A.2. of this article concurrently with the unpaid CFRA leave entitlement.

- 3. For purposes of this paid parental bonding leave only, all sick leave and accumulated sick leave shall be used and exhausted before differential pay leave may be utilized. The 12 work weeks shall be reduced by any period of sick leave including accumulated sick leave, taken during a period of parental bonding leave pursuant to this article or CFRA (Government Code § 12945.2).
- 4. A unit member shall not be provided more than one 12-week period of paid absence for parental bonding <u>leave in any 12-month period</u>. However, if a school year terminates before the 12-week period is exhausted, the employee may take the balance of the 12-week period in the subsequent school year.
- 5. If both parents work for the District, the maximum combined leave available to the parents for parental bonding is 12 work weeks.
- 6. Any parental bonding leave must be requested in writing to the Assistant

 Superintendent of Human Resources, a minimum of 30 days prior to the date the leave is proposed to commence.

D. Industrial Accident or Illness Leave

- Unit members shall be entitled to industrial accident or illness leave as defined below.
- 2. The accident or illness shall have risen out of and in the course of employment of the teacher and shall be accepted as a bonafide injury or illness arising out of and

- in the course of employment by the Kings County Insured Schools Joint Powers

 Authority and/or the Third Party Claims Administrator.
- 3. Allowable leave for such industrial accident or illness shall be for sixty (60) days.
- 4. Allowable leave shall not be accumulated from year to year.
- 5. Leave under these rules and regulations shall commence on the first day of absence.
- 6. Payment for wages lost on any day shall not, when added to an award granted the teacher under Worker's Compensation laws of this State, exceed the normal wage for the day.
- 7. Industrial accident or illness leave shall be reduced by one (1) day for each day of authorized absence regardless of a temporary disability indemnity award.
- 8. When an industrial accident or illness leave overlaps into the next fiscal year, the teacher shall be entitled for the same illness or injury to only the unused balance of the 60-day leave due him/her.
- 9. During any paid leave of absence, the teacher shall endorse to the District the temporary disability indemnity checks received on account of his/her industrial accident or illness. The District in turn shall issue the teacher appropriate salary warrants for payment of the teacher's salary and shall deduct normal retirement and other authorized contributions. In the alternative and as a convenience to both parties, the Third Party Claims Administrator can also mail the checks directly to the District made payable to the District during the employee's full pay status.

- 10. The benefits provided by these provisions shall be applicable to all teachers immediately upon becoming a teacher of the District.
- 11. Any unit member receiving benefits as a result of these provisions shall, during period of injury or illness, remain within the State of California unless the Board authorizes travel outside the State.
- 12. The industrial accident or illness leave of absence is to be used in lieu of entitlement under the personal illness provisions of this Agreement. When entitlement to industrial accident or illness leave has been exhausted, entitlement to other sick leave may be used.
- 13. A physician's verification of temporary disability must be obtained or no
 Industrial Accident Leave will be paid. The teacher claiming such leave shall be
 examined by a physician selected on the District's Worker's Compensation
 Medical Panel. Failure to do so absent a "Pre-designation" on file with the
 District will necessitate usage of sick leave for any time off work or no pay if
 there is no available sick leave remaining.

E. Personal Necessity Leave

- 1. Leave which is credited under Paragraph 1 of Personal Illness and Injury Leave may be used, at the teacher's election, for purposes of personal necessity; provided that use of such personal necessity leave does not exceed seven (7) days in any school year.
- 2. Personal Necessity Leave may be taken for the following reasons with no advanced notification required: (The teacher shall make every effort to comply with District Procedures to enable the District to secure a substitute.)

- Death or serious illness of a member of the teacher's immediate family (as described in bereavement leave).
- An accident involving the teacher's person or property, or the person or property of a teacher's immediate family.
- 3. Personal Necessity Leave may be taken to avoid unsafe weather conditions (i.e. fog) with notification to the supervisor as soon as the delay is known to the teacher. The duration of this leave shall be as necessary but not exceed one-half (1/2) day increments per occurrence.
- 4. Personal Necessity Leave may be taken for the following reasons with advanced notification:
 - a. Appearance in Court or before any administrative tribunal as a litigant.
 - b. Parental bonding, including adoption and foster child placement.
 - c. Reasons of personal compelling importance when such requests are not covered by other paid leave provisions contained in this Agreement. No more than three (3) consecutive instructional days of this leave may be used at any one time. In addition, this leave shall not be used on parent/teacher conference days, pre-service days or the first or last day of the school year.
- 5. The District may require a teacher to verify, in writing, that the Personal Necessity Leave was used only for purposes for which it was requested.

F. Personal Day Leave

A unit member shall be entitled to one (1) day of Personal Day per year, non-cumulative, to be deducted from the teacher's accumulated sick leave. The teacher shall notify the

site principal at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance of taking such leave. The number of teachers utilizing this leave provision shall be limited to one (1) teacher per school site per day, except where a spouse or domestic partner teach at the same school site. This leave shall only be taken on a day that students are in attendance.

G. Paid Family Illness Leave

- 1. Unit members are entitled to one (1) day of paid Family Illness Leave annually in the event of illness or injury of any member of the unit member's immediate family. The immediate family in this instance shall include husband, wife, domestic partner, children, parents, and grandparents or any relative living in the immediate household of the unit member. No deduction from the salary of the teacher shall be made for such absence. This leave is non-cumulative.
- 2. In addition to the paid leave available under subsection 1. above, unit members may use in any school year up to one-half (1/2) of their annual allowance of Personal Illness and Injury Leave, credited per Section A.1. of this article, for the care of an ill or injured member of the unit member's immediate family, as defined under subsection 1. above. Leave taken under this provision shall reduce leave available, if any, for Personal Necessity, per Section D. of this article, on a day-for-day basis.
- 3. The District may require proof to substantiate the need to be in attendance with the sick family member.

H. Bereavement Leave

A unit member shall be granted a leave with full pay in the event of the death of any member of his/her immediate family. The leave shall be for a period of five (5) days. If

travel exceeding 300 miles (one way) is necessary, six (6) days shall be allowed. The immediate family is defined as spouse or domestic partner, mother, father, sister, brother, son, daughter, grandfather, grandmother, grandchild, of the employee or employee's spouse or any relative of either spouse living in the immediate household of the employee. While on paid or protected leave, the employee may substitute bereavement leave for qualifying family member by notifying the District at the time of occurrence.

I. Jury Duty/Witness Leave

- 1. Members of the unit shall be entitled to leave, without loss of pay, to appear in court as a witness, or as a litigant for reasons not brought about through the misconduct of a teacher, or to serve as a juror. The teacher shall notify the District upon verification of jury duty receipt of subpoena prior to the beginning date of the above leave. The teacher shall contact principal about returning to work if released from jury duty prior to or during their regularly scheduled lunch break. Principal will take into consideration travel time when advising teacher.
- 2. Any compensation, exclusive of any mileage allowance, received for appearance as a witness or from serving as a juror under this section shall be endorsed over to the District so that the member's compensation for any days of absence for the above purposes shall not be in excess of nor less than his/her regular pay.
- Jury or witness fees not remitted to the District shall be withheld from the employee's paycheck.
- 4. Teachers shall be granted a paid leave of absence when requested to appear at a dismissal hearing initiated by the District.

J. Excused Absence Without Loss of Pay

The Superintendent or Principal may occasionally on not more than two occasions per school year authorize the absence of a teacher with pay for a maximum of two (2) hours during the instructional day when such absence from his/her regular duty is deemed in the best interest of the District, or the reason is of such a nature it requires the presence of the teacher during his/her working day, and when the teacher's absence does not require a paid substitute.

K. General Provisions - Paid Leaves

Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, a unit member who is on a paid leave of absence shall be entitled to receive wages and all fringe benefits including, but not limited to, insurance and retirement benefits; to return to the same position which s/he held immediately preceding the commencement of the leave; and to receive credit towards annual salary increments.

L. Unpaid Family Care Leave/Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)

- 1. Unit members may take unpaid leave(s) for a total of twelve (12) weeks in any twelve-month period to care for a seriously ill family member. Family members shall include spouse or domestic partner, child, parent, or any member of the employee's household including domestic partners.
- 2. In the case of an ill or injured family member, the following provisions apply:
 - a. The employee must have completed one (1) year service in the District and at least 1,250 hours of active service.
 - b. The employee must submit, with the request for the leave, a statement from the treating physician or osteopath which includes the date the

- condition commenced or will commence, the probable duration of the condition, the need for the employee's care for the individual, and the estimated length of time the employee's care is needed.
- c. The condition of the family member must involve an illness, injury, impairment, or other physical or mental condition which requires either inpatient care or continuing treatment or supervision by a health care provider, and warrants the participation of a family member in the care of the patient during the treatment period.
- d. The unit member may, at his/her discretion, use earned and unused

 Personal Illness and Injury Leave, per Section A.1. of this article, to
 substitute for Unpaid Family Care Leave providing proper documentation
 as required by 2.b. above. Paid leaves used for this purpose shall run
 concurrent with, and reduce the total of twelve (12) weeks of Unpaid
 Family Care Leave on a day-for-day basis.
- 3. In the event the unit member elects to substitute paid leave for any portion of the 12-week period of family care leave, the District's contributions for group health insurance premiums shall continue for any remaining portion of the 12 weeks for which the employee is on unpaid leave. During uncompensated unpaid leave, teachers shall be entitled to maintain their health insurance benefits by payment of the employee portion of the monthly premiums to the District.
- 4. An employee may request an extension of unpaid family care leave beyond twelve (12) weeks and/or for the care of a relative not living in the household of

the employee. Such requests are subject to verification of need and require approval by the District Superintendent.

M. Uncompensated Personal Leaves

- 1. Any teacher with permanent employment status may request uncompensated personal leave of absence for the following reasons:
 - a. Study;
 - b. Travel;
 - c. Restoration of health;
 - d. Legislative leave (election to a full-time political office); and
 - e. Child rearing
- 2. Except in cases of emergency, requests for uncompensated personal leave shall be made to the District at least sixty (60) calendar days prior to the date upon which the leave is to begin.
- 3. Uncompensated Personal Leave shall normally be granted for a period of one (1) school year. Leaves requested under this provision will not be denied on arbitrary or capricious grounds.
- 4. Uncompensated personal leave may be available for up to a maximum of two (2) consecutive school years at a time.
- 5. Any teacher who is on an uncompensated personal leave shall notify the District in writing on or before February 15 whether s/he intends to return to regular duty at the commencement of the next school year.

- 6. Course credit obtained during uncompensated personal leave may be applied toward credit on the salary schedule.
- 7. Teachers on uncompensated leaves of absence shall:
 - a. Be entitled to maintain their health insurance benefits by payment of full monthly premiums to the District. Life insurance coverage will cease under group coverage. The employee can choose to convert group life insurance or opt for portability on the AD&D life at their own expense.
 - b. Not receive credit towards advancement on the salary schedule for the time of such leave.

ARTICLE 17: LAYOFFS DUE TO A REDUCTION IN ATTENDANCE OR DISCONTINUANCE OF A PARTICULAR SERVICE

- A. The District shall consult with the Association ten (10) days prior to notices being mailed with respect to layoffs. At that time, the Association shall be informed of the number and types of positions(s) recommended for reduction and the reason for their reduction.
- B. Upon request, the Association shall receive a list of teachers on leave of absence and the termination dates of said leave.
- C. The District shall mail notices of recommendation not to reemploy or deliver them outside of the classroom after their duty day in private.
- D. Reemployment right shall be extended according to law.
- E. The teacher who has received District notification of a layoff shall be entitled to five (5) days of leave, deducted from sick leave, if they have leave available, to seek other employment.

ARTICLE 18: EMPLOYEE GROUP HEALTH AND WELFARE INSURANCE BENEFITS

A. Full-time Employees

For each member of the bargaining unit who is a full-time employee, the District shall provide the following health and welfare benefits to the unit member and his/her eligible dependents; effective the first of the month following the first day in paid status or eligibility subject to timely submission of enrollment forms:

1. **Medical Insurance**:

Prudent Buyer Hospital/Prudent Buyer Professional Services medical insurance, Plan 80-G \$30.00, administered by Self-Insured Schools of California (SISC) under a Joint Powers Agreement (JPA). The benefits of the Plan shall be in accordance with the Plan description presented by SISC to the Association and any future amendments thereto approved by the JPA.

- a. The SISC medical insurance program shall include chiropractic services, a
 behavioral health program, and prescription drug benefits under a SISC
 pharmacy and mail order program.
- Disputed claims which have not been resolved by the normal claims
 administration process shall be directed to the SISC Claims Administrator
 according to the appeal process identified in the SISC Medical Plan

 Document.

2. **Dental Insurance**

An incentive 70, 80, 90, 100 percent dental insurance program.

3. **Vision Insurance**

A vision insurance plan substantially equal to the plan in effect on June 30, 1995.

4. **Life Insurance**

- a. A level term life insurance plan paying on the death of a bargaining unit member under age 65, from any cause authorized by the plan provider, the amount of fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) to the beneficiary named by the unit member. Bargaining unit members over age 65 shall be eligible for a reduced benefit amount as set forth in the policy established by the insurance company. Benefits terminate upon retirement or upon termination of active employment (under age 65). However, early retirees may continue life insurance benefits at their own expense if they meet eligibility criteria of an employee retiring as stated under section E.1.b.
- b. During unpaid leave for any reason, life insurance will be discontinued (per the insurance company) unless a waiver of premium is requested by the employee and approved by the insurance company or the unpaid leave qualifies under a protected status.
- 5. Effective October 1, 2020 and continuing through September 30, 2021 and thereafter, the maximum monthly District contribution toward the total premium costs for these benefits set forth above shall be \$1,256.58 per month per employee or a maximum annual District contribution of \$15,078.96 for 2020-2021 and thereafter, unless otherwise negotiated by the parties.
- 6. Monthly payroll deductions beginning October 1, 2021 for the difference between the maximum District contribution and the actual cost established for bargaining unit members' total health benefit costs shall commence with the pay

- warrant for the first month for which costs exceed the maximum District contribution defined in subsection 5. above.
- 7. During the term of this contract either party reserves the right to initiate and review possible changes in health benefits, cost containment, and/or retiree participation provisions. Any changes in Plan benefits shall be mutually agreed upon.
- 8. Changes in carriers are at the discretion of the District so long as the benefits provided by the new carrier are substantially equal to, or better than, the benefits provided by the previous carrier.
- 9. Spouses, domestic partners and dependents of District employees who have health plan benefits through their employer shall use such benefits as primary coverage.
- 10. The following provisions shall regulate health benefit coverage:
 - A year's full-time service by the unit member shall entitle him/her to twelve (12) months of medical, dental, and vision insurance coverage.
 This does not apply to retiring teachers who will move to the retiree group the first of the month following their last work-day.
 - b. A regular full-time teacher hired after the beginning of the school year who provides less than a full year, but at least four (4) months or more of service during the instructional year, shall receive medical, dental, and vision benefit coverage through August 31 of that year. Life insurance ends on the last day of the month worked.
 - c. For teachers whose employment is terminated prior to the fulfillment of their contract, the District contribution to insurance coverage shall be

terminated on the first of the month following termination of employment.

Life insurance ends on the last day of the month worked.

B. Part-time Employees

District support of those teachers who work less than full-time, shall be as follows:

- Teachers who work at least half-time, but less than full-time, shall receive the
 proportionate amount of maximum District contributions extended to full-time
 teachers; and
- 2. Teachers who are contracted to work less than half-time shall receive no District support for insurance coverage.
- 3. Part-time teachers eligible for pro rata benefits shall have the following options in regard to insurance coverage:
 - a. Apply the District contribution to any one, several, or all of the available health plan(s), and authorize payroll deductions to make up the difference in cost, if any, for full coverage under the plan(s) selected. Life insurance must be maintained when participating in any of the available health plan options.
 - Decline any segment of the program and not be covered by that part of the insurance program.
 - c. District contributions may be applied toward available District group medical health insurance plans only.

C. Health Insurance During Leaves of Absence

 Paid Leave of Absence - Disability - The District shall pay the regular or prorated share of District contributions for the teacher's insurance coverage as

- described in this article throughout paid leaves due to illness, pregnancy, or disability.
- 2. Unpaid Family Care Leave The District shall maintain the regular or prorated share of District contributions for the teacher's group medical, dental and vision insurance coverage provided that coverage was in place before he/she took the leave, for up to twelve (12) weeks of Family Care Leave per year. If the employee fails to return to district employment after the expiration of the leave, for any reason other than the continuation, recurrence, or onset of a serious health condition, other circumstances beyond his/her control, or returns to work and fails to either work for 30 days or retires, the employee shall reimburse the district for premiums paid during the family care and medical leave. (20 USC 2614;

 Government Code 12954.2; 29 CFR 800.213). For Family Care Leave exceeding twelve (12) weeks in any twelve-month period, the teacher may elect continuation of group insurance(s) at his/her own expense as described in subsection 3. below.
- 3. Unpaid Leave of Absence During District-approved unpaid leave, except as provided for Family Care Leave, the District will make no contributions to the cost of insurance plans. It shall be the teacher's responsibility to make the required monthly premium payments toward his/her medical, dental, vision insurance coverage to the District when due if s/he elects to maintain insurance coverage during the leave.

D. Continuity of Benefits

Except as otherwise provided or limited in this Article, the health and life insurance benefits provided in this Article and the District's contribution thereto shall remain in

effect during the term of this Agreement and/or until a successor Agreement is effected, except that the District shall not be bound to pay the premiums for any individual engaged in any strike.

E. Retiree Health Plan Benefits

1. **District-Paid Group Insurance**

a. The District will contribute to the total premium cost for group medical and dental insurances maintained by the District the same amount for any retiree and his/her eligible dependents, as it contributes for active employees, until such time as the retiree reaches age sixty-five (65), provided said retiree meets the eligibility requirements as specified below.

b. Eligibility

- (1) The retiree must have served in the District during the last five (5) years prior to retirement and must have served a total of at least thirteen (13) years in the District.
- (2) Such continued coverage is available only for retirees who maintained coverage as an active employee and sign up for continued coverage immediately after the end of their employment without a break in coverage.
- (3) The retiree shall have reached age fifty-five (55). (Note: Board-approved paid leave shall count as service to the District for purposes of eligibility for this benefit.)

- (4) The retiree's dependents must enroll in Medicare Part "A"

 (Hospital Insurance) when eligible for such enrollment without cost to the retiree and/or his/her dependents.
- (5) The retiree's dependents must enroll in Medicare Part "B" (Medical Insurance) upon attainment of age sixty-five (65).
- c. At such time as the benefits under this Article expire, the retiree may elect to continue these benefits at his/her own cost as provided in Section 2 below.

2. Retiree-Paid Group Insurance

Teachers retiring after their fifty-fifth (55th) birthday or retiring under STRS disability or who do not meet the service requirements shall have the option at the time of their retirement to continue membership in District's medical and dental group insurance plans at the retiree's expense.

- a. Payments for benefit coverage shall be made on a monthly basis by the insured prior to the premium due date.
- Failure to make said timely premium payment may result in cancellation of group insurance.
- c. In order to continue such coverage beyond the insured's sixty-fifth (65th) birthday, the retiree and/or dependents shall be required to enroll in Medicare Part A. In any case, the retiree and/or dependents shall be required to enroll in Medicare Part B by payment of the required premiums.

d. The District agrees to inform potential retirees of the cost, payment procedures, payment changes, and premium due dates at the time of their retirement.

ARTICLE 19: EARLY RETIREMENT PLANS

A. GENERAL - The District may make available to individual or groups of eligible bargaining unit members, early retirement incentive programs that reduce the amount of financial loss that might otherwise be experienced by employees through early retirement

B. OPTIONAL PLANS FOR EARLY RETIREMENT

- Post-Retirement Employment Contract (California Education Code 24214, 24214.5)
 - a. The District may employ any properly credentialed retired bargaining unit member who possesses unique knowledge and experience to perform the services specified in Education Code section 22119.5 as long as during the first 180 days following STRS retirement, the retiree has received zero dollars (\$0) in post-retirement compensation. The retiree shall be classified as a temporary non-tenure track certificated employee and shall be paid at rate commensurate with that of other district certificated employees performing comparable duties but in no event more than the post-retirement earnings limitation in Education Code section 24216.
- 2. **Part-time Service Plan** (California Education Code 44922)

The District shall permit those persons who apply and are approved for this plan to reduce their regular contract work load from full-time to part-time and have their retirement benefits based on full-time employment.

- a. APPLICATION:
 - 1) The teacher shall apply in writing.

- All requests shall be reviewed by the Superintendent, who will make recommendations to the Board.
- 3) Consideration shall be given to the following in determining whether or not a teacher will be permitted to enter this plan:
 - -Best interests of all parties concerned;
 - -Proficiencies of teacher applicants;
 - -Needs of specific position(s); and
 - -All other things being equal, seniority within the District shall control.

b. CONTRACTS:

- 1) Upon mutual agreement between the District and the teacher for his/her entrance into this program, the teacher and the District shall enter into a contract covering the following matters related to employment under the Part-time Service Retirement Plan:
 - a) The level of service to be rendered (i.e., either the number of days per year or the number of hours per day) for the term of the contract which must equal at least 1/2 of the regular teaching days;
 - b) The annual rate of pay for the first year's service;
 - c) The total retirement contribution to be paid by the teacher;
 - d) All amounts to be deducted from the teacher's salary and the purpose of each deduction;

- e) The health and welfare benefits to be provided to the teacher; and
- f) The total length of the contract.
- A teacher who has entered into a contract with the District to participate in the part-time employment program on or before April 1, shall have five (5) days from the date of his/her signing the contract to revoke such contract.
- c. The contract may be revoked by mutual consent at any time, and the teacher may return to full-time service.
- d. The teacher may terminate the contract in any year prior to the full term by resignation or retirement.
- e. Salary shall be proportionate to the time served.
 - 1) The teacher shall retain all other rights and benefits for which the teacher makes payment that would be required if the teacher remained in full-time employment and the health benefits provided in Section 53201 of the Government Code, as if the teacher were full-time.
 - 2) Retirement contributions and benefits shall be maintained as if the teacher were full-time.

3. Golden Handshake Plan

The District may permit any eligible member of the bargaining unit to retire early at an age of fifty-five (55) or older and receive an additional two (2) years of service credit to be applied to his/her retirement allowance pursuant to applicable

State law (Education Code, Section 22714 and 44929) provided a net savings can be realized by the District.

4. Any other early retirement incentive program the Board may wish to offer.

ARTICLE 20: SALARY

A. Salary Schedules

- Teacher Salary Schedules and the Nurse Salary Schedule in effect for 2019-2020 shall remain the same for 2020-2021 (see Appendices A in this Agreement).
- Teachers shall be compensated in accordance with the Credentialed Teacher
 Salary Schedule or Non-Credentialed Teacher and Intern Salary Schedule "B", as appropriate.
- 3. Nurses shall be compensated in accordance with the Nurse Salary Schedule "C", as appropriate.

B. Initial Salary Schedule Placement for Teachers

The following factors shall be considered for initial placement on the Teacher Salary Schedule:

- 1. Effective with the 2003-2004 school year, year-for-year teaching experience shall be granted for placement on the salary schedule.
 - a. One (1) year of teaching credit shall be given for each year in which teaching service was rendered for seventy-five percent (75%) or more of the teaching year.
 - b. One (1) year of teaching credit shall be given for every two (2) years of teaching service rendered on a half-time contract (i.e., two (2) certificated employees sharing one (1) job) or ½ time teacher.

- 2. Unit computation shall be weighed on a semester-unit basis. Quarter (1/4) units are converted to semester units by multiplying the quarter (1/4) units by two-thirds (2/3).
- Placement on the appropriate Salary Schedule and Column shall be in accordance with the educational and credential requirements identified on the Salary Schedules.
- Tenured teachers returning to the District after resigning shall be subject to
 California Education Code, Sections 44848.
- 5. For purposes of initial salary schedule placement, teaching experience shall be verified by the District. Initial salary schedule placement shall be based on official transcripts of all college credits received and verified by the District on or before August 12, or on the date of employment if after August 12.
- 6. The initial offer of employment shall be based on verified units which have been received by the District on the date of the offer of employment.
- 7. A teacher employed by the District at the time s/he enters military service will be given credit for each year of service experience upon resumption of his/her employment by the District.
- 8. For initial placement purposes, only upper division and/or graduate units earned after receipt of a Bachelor's Degree shall be used, except that such units earned during the semester immediately preceding the receipt of the Bachelor's Degree for which post baccalaureate credit was given by the awarding institution shall also be applied. Post baccalaureate credit must be noted on the transcript.

C. Salary Schedule Advancement for Teachers

- Advancement from Column to Column is based upon increments of fifteen (15) semester units which were graded "pass" or "C" or better and possession of the required credential.
 - a. Units to be used after initial placement for column to column advancement on the Salary Schedule shall be upper division and/or graduate units.
 Lower division courses shall be counted towards column advancement if said courses are taken at the request of the District or if required for Board authorization to teach particular subjects in accordance with California Education Code provisions.
 - For column advancement on the Credentialed and/or the Non-Credentialed
 Teacher Salary Schedules, teachers shall submit official transcripts, report
 cards, or other means of verification deemed appropriate by the District,
 by no later than August 12th of each year.
- Non-credentialed teachers shall be eligible for placement on the Credentialed
 Teacher Salary Schedule in accordance with the following schedule:
 - a. Effective the first contracted day of the school year, if the District receives verification of the teacher's preliminary credential on or before September 12 of that year; or
 - b. Effective February 1 if the District receives verification of the teacher's preliminary credential on or before February 10.

- 3. A one-step advancement on the Teacher Salary Schedule shall be granted for each school year in the District if the teacher is in paid status for the equivalent of seventy-five percent (75%) of full-time service of an established work year.
- 4. One (1) year of teaching credit shall be given for every two (2) years of teaching service rendered on a half-time contract in this District (i.e., two (2) certificated employees sharing one (1) job) or teacher working ½ contract.
- 5. No advancement will be made for less than 50% of a full contract worked.

D. Teaching Stipends

1. The following teachers shall, in addition to their basic annual salary, be paid an annual responsibility stipend, for assignments as follows:

| a. | Resource Specialist Program Teacher | \$2,000.00 |
|----|---|------------|
| b. | Special Day Class Teacher | \$2,500.00 |
| c. | Jefferson Charter Academy Spanish Bilingual | \$2,000.00 |
| | Teacher with BCLAD certification in Spanish | |
| d. | Jefferson Charter Academy Spanish Bilingual | \$1,200.00 |
| | Teacher without BCLAD certification in Spanish | |
| e. | Combination Class Teacher | \$1,500.00 |
| f. | Split Assignment (two or more schools) (does not include band teachers) | \$ 825.00 |
| g. | Community Day School Teacher | \$3,500.00 |
| h. | Instructional/Induction Coach | \$4,000.00 |
| i. | Master's Degree | \$1,200.00 |
| j. | Doctorate Degree | \$1,014.00 |

Payment of these stipends shall be incorporated into the teacher's regular monthly salary payments, on a pro-rata basis.

E. Initial Salary Schedule Placement and Advancement for Nurses

- 1. Nurses new to the District will be placed on Step 1 of Schedule "C".
- 2. Nurses who worked at least 75% of the student days during an established work year shall advance each year to the next step.
- 3. Nurses are paid based on Salary Schedule "C" and therefore not eligible for longevity steps as available on the Credentialed Teacher Salary Schedule.

F. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 1. Any certificated employee who accepts the extension of his/her work year beyond the regular work year, as otherwise established herein, shall be paid at his/her regular per diem rate, if said extended period immediately precedes or follows the regular work year. Any teacher who agrees to provide service(s) to the District at times that do not immediately precede or follow the regular work year shall be paid at rates to be established by the District.
- Daily Rate of Pay means the teacher's annual salary divided by the number of days in the established work year, except as otherwise provided for in this Agreement.
- 3. Hourly Rate of Pay means the Daily Rate of Pay divided by eight (8), except as otherwise provided in this Agreement.
- 4. The Average Hourly Rate of Pay for all bargaining unit members will be calculated by increasing the existing rate by the cost of living adjustment agreed

- to by the bargaining unit for that year. If there is no cost of living adjustment for a designated school year, the Average Hourly Rate of Pay will remain unchanged.
- 5. The sharing of teaching contracts shall not result in additional or unreasonable burden to the district. Teachers on a shared contract shall be paid the per diem rate that equals fifty percent (50%) of their annual salary rate divided by fifty percent (50%) of the number of work days for full time teachers for each work day in the shared contract period.
- Certificated unit members assigned to more than one school site during an instructional day shall be entitled to mileage in accordance with Board Policy.

ARTICLE 21: PAYMENT FOR CO-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

- A. Co-curricular duties mean those duties teachers are required to perform with students beyond their regular work day and which are in excess of the regular work load.
- B. The Co-Curricular Activities List as approved by the District for any school year shall be presented by the first staff meeting of the year and be posted via email to the membership. Any changes occurring during the school year will be posted via district email.
- C. Any teacher who accepts an assignment to coach and supervise a District-approved student activity (athletic or academic) shall receive Three Hundred Dollars and No Cents (\$300.00) per unit assigned to the activity. Payment for the coaching/supervision of activities shall be made to the teacher at the end of the pay period following the completion of the activity, or not later than the second pay period thereafter. Up to two members of the bargaining unit who agree to share an assignment to supervise a District-approved student activity shall each be paid separately for their portion of the assignment.
- D. Bargaining Unit Members who meet the minimum qualifications as established by the District shall be given preferential consideration for Co-Curricular Activity positions, but this shall not preclude Management from selecting qualified persons from outside the Unit.
- E. Pay for overnight and/or weekend assignment:
 - 1. For assigned overnight trips with students during work week......\$47.32

(Projects initiated by teachers which are carried out on weekends without assignment by District shall not be compensated.)

- 3. For each overnight assignment equaling twenty-four (24) hours during a weekend with students......\$85.66
- 4. For each hour beyond a full twenty-four (24) hour period on weekends with students [to a minimum of four (4) hours)......\$19.16
- F. Field Trips: Teachers will be compensated at the average hourly rate of pay due to unforeseen delays of two (2) hours or more beyond the anticipated arrival back to school for any field trip. This will apply to any field trip with an expected arrival time back to the school site of 5:00 p.m. or later.

ARTICLE 22: TEACHER TRAVEL

- A. Teachers who are required by the District to travel on District business shall be provided with the use of a District vehicle or receive a mileage reimbursement for the use of their personal vehicle at a rate established by the District.
- B. Any teacher who travels outside the District in the performance of District business shall be reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses including, but not limited to, mileage, food, and lodging.
- C. Any teacher who requests and is granted written approval to attend a conference, convention and/or meeting may be reimbursed for mileage, food, lodging and/or any associated registrations. Specific arrangements for such attendance shall be by mutual agreement between the teacher and his/her immediate supervisor, and shall include the level of support to be provided by the District.

ARTICLE 23: PEER ASSISTANCE AND REVIEW

A. Purpose

- 1. Education Code Section 44662, as amended, requires that certificated employee performance shall be evaluated and assessed as it reasonably relates to the progress of students toward the State-adopted and District Board-adopted common core standards (hereinafter referred to as "Standards") as measured by criterion referenced assessments; the instructional techniques and strategies used by the employee; the employee's adherence to curricular objectives; and the establishment and maintenance of a suitable learning environment. It is the intent of this Article to establish a program which allows peer assistance for permanent teachers who have received an unsatisfactory evaluation in the areas of content knowledge, instruction, or teaching methods and strategies, and for permanent teachers who volunteer to be part of the program.
- 2. The objectives of participation in the Peer Assistance and Review program are to improve appropriate areas of the employee's performance; improve the overall quality and effectiveness of teaching in accordance with the California Standards for the Teaching Profession; and to further student progress toward achieving the Standards established for their academic performance by the State and the District.
- 3. The Program is not intended to supplant or in any way interfere with the District's regular teacher evaluation and professional development programs, and shall not be construed as in any way limiting the authority of the District to develop and adopt evaluation and assessment guidelines or criteria in addition to those specified in Education Code Section 44662.

B. The Program

- District and Association agree to establish and implement a Peer Assistance and Review Program, hereinafter referred to as "PAR Program," pursuant to Education Code Section 44500 et seq., effective July 1, 2001.
- 2. The PAR Program shall be conducted by a joint teacher/administrator panel, hereinafter referred to as "PAR Panel." Peer assistance services shall be provided by exemplary teachers who apply for and are selected as peer coaches, hereinafter referred to as "Consulting Teachers."
- 3. The PAR Program shall consist of the following components:
 - a. <u>Referral for Participation</u>: This component shall be for peer assistance to permanent teachers who are referred to the PAR Program following an "unsatisfactory" evaluation.
 - (1) An unsatisfactory performance evaluation shall be deemed to have occurred when the teacher's evaluating administrator has checked "unsatisfactory" on the teacher's Summative Evaluation report related to one or more of Standards II through IV:

Standard II – Creating and Maintaining Effective Environments for Student Learning.

Standard III – Understanding & Organizing Subject Matter for Student Learning.

Standard IV – Planning Instruction and Designing Learning Experiences for All Students.

- (2) Teachers receiving an "unsatisfactory" evaluation shall be referred to the PAR Program by the principal or designated evaluator for assistance under this Program.
- b. <u>Voluntary Participation</u>: This component shall be for permanent teachers who volunteer for peer assistance under the PAR Program.
 - (1) Teachers desiring assistance in improving their teaching practice may apply to the Program for such assistance on a confidential basis. The PAR Panel shall have the authority to accept or reject such referrals.
 - (2) Voluntary participants will be accepted into the PAR Program after all referred participants have been included, subject to availability of peer assistance and funding. Teachers whose request for assistance under the PAR Program is denied shall be given written reasons for the denial.
 - (3) If a teacher is accepted into the PAR Program as a volunteer, documentation will not be placed into the teacher's personnel file so long as participation continues on a voluntary basis.

C. PAR Panel

1. <u>Panel Composition</u>: The PAR Panel shall consist of five (5) members, three (3) of whom shall be classroom teachers (including all special education teachers) selected by a vote of the Hanford Elementary Teachers Association membership, and two (2) certificated administrators appointed by the Superintendent.

2. <u>Panel Member Selection</u>:

 a. The Association shall appoint their panel in staggered terms. The panel for the following year shall be set by May 15.

- b. Certificated administrator appointments to the PAR Panel shall be announced by June 1 of the preceding school year. Should an administrator seat be vacated prior to the end of a school year, a replacement for the remainder of the Panel member's term shall be appointed by the Superintendent within two (2) weeks of the departure of the original appointee.
- c. Inability of a PAR Panel member to perform the duties of the PAR Panel due to extended absence may result in election/appointment of a replacement on a temporary or permanent basis, as determined by the remaining PAR Panel member(s) representing the group to which the absent Panel member belongs. Election/appointment shall proceed in the same manner as for a vacancy occurring before the end of a school year.
- 3. PAR Panel Responsibilities: The PAR Panel shall be responsible for:
 - a. Establishing its own rules of procedure, subject to the provisions of this Article.
 - b. Providing training for PAR Panel members;
 - c. Establishing a procedure for application and selection of Consulting Teachers;
 - d. Selecting Consulting Teachers;
 - e. Arranging appropriate training for Consulting Teachers;
 - f. Accepting referrals for permanent teacher peer assistance from principals or designated evaluators;
 - g. Accepting or rejecting voluntary requests for assistance from permanent teachers;
 - Sending written notification of participation in the PAR Program to the participating teacher, Consulting Teacher, and the principal or designated evaluator;

- Meeting as needed with Consulting Teachers to review the progress of teachers referred to the Program.
- j. Monitoring the work of Consulting Teachers and their documentation;
- k. Reviewing PAR reports prepared by Consulting Teachers;
- Monitoring the progress of permanent teacher peer assistance, including making reports to the Board of Trustees regarding PAR Program participants, and informing the Board of the names of PAR Participants who have not demonstrated "satisfactory improvement" after receiving sustained assistance from a Consulting Teacher. All reports pursuant to this provision shall be made to the Board not later than the last regular Board meeting in May of the school year in which the PAR Program was utilized to assist a teacher;
- m. Recommending a budget for the Program, subject to Board approval; and
- n. Annually evaluating the impact of the Program, including results of survey comments from PAR-participating teachers and consulting teachers, in order to improve its effectiveness.
- o. The Human Resources Administrator shall prepare and distribute Panel meeting notices and agendas, record attendance at meetings and all actions of the Panel, prepare minutes of meetings, and prepare all Panel correspondence and reports.

4. PAR Panel Meetings

- a. The Panel shall meet as it deems necessary to perform its functions. The District shall provide a meeting room for the Panel.
- No more than one meeting per month shall take place during the instructional periods of teacher Panel members. Paid released times shall be provided to

teachers serving on the Panel for such meetings. Additional meetings of the Panel in any month shall be held as needed outside the instructional day of teacher members on the Panel.

- c. A quorum for Panel meetings shall be three (3) Panel members.
- d. PAR Panel meetings shall be conducted in accordance with Brown Act rules and procedures.
- e. A Panel member shall neither participate in discussion nor vote on any matter in which he or she has a personal conflict of interest.

5. PAR Panel Member Qualifications

- a. Teacher members on the Panel shall meet the same qualification requirements as Consulting Teachers serving in the PAR Program, as defined in Section D.4. below.
- Administrative members on the Panel shall hold a teaching and an Administrative
 Services Credential.

6. Compensation for PAR Panel Members

- a. Teachers serving on the PAR Panel shall receive a stipend of Fifty Dollars (\$50) for each meeting they attend and participate in outside their instructional day.
- b. Payment of the stipends shall be made with the regular pay warrants issued on November 30, March 31, and June 30, subject to PAR Panel meeting attendance verification to Payroll by the 10th of the month in which the payment is due.

D. Consulting Teachers

The number of Consulting Teachers shall be determined by the number of eligible
participants in the PAR Program and funding available from the PAR Program budget.

- 2. The parties do not see this position as a part of the career ladder of an individual who seeks to be an administrator in the District.
- 3. In order to be selected as a Consulting Teacher, a teacher must possess the following requisite minimum qualifications:
 - a. A teacher with permanent status;
 - b. Four years of recent K-8 classroom teaching experience, of which at least two years must have been with the Hanford Elementary School District;
 - c. Demonstrated exemplary teaching ability as indicated by, among other things, effective communication skills, subject matter knowledge, and mastery of a range of teaching strategies necessary to meet the needs of pupils in different contexts;
 - d. Effective leadership skills.
- 4. Consulting Teachers shall be selected in the following manner:
 - a. Candidates must file an application with the Panel.
 - b. Panel members observe candidates for Consulting Teacher performing in their classrooms prior to the selection. Observations will be arranged with the site administrator and the candidate.
 - c. The Panel may establish additional procedures for selecting Consulting Teachers, which shall be made known in advance to all candidates.
 - d. Selection of a Consulting Teacher shall be by majority vote of the Panel.
- 5. Consulting Teachers shall have responsibility for not more than one (1) teacher referred to the Program, each of whom shall receive a minimum of ten (10) hours of assistance per semester outside the regular duty day, including direct assistance, research, and preparation.

- A teacher participating in the PAR Program may request his or her Consulting Teacher from the list provided by the PAR Panel. Assignment of the requested Consulting Teacher is subject to approval by the PAR Panel.
- 7. The Consulting Teacher shall be released from classroom duties for classroom observation of the referred teacher or volunteer participant and to provide assistance to the teacher which cannot be provided outside the instructional day. All other forms of assistance shall be provided during non-instructional hours of the Consulting Teacher.
- 8. The Consulting Teacher shall be provided with a stipend of One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000) per semester per teacher referred to the Consulting Teacher for remedial assistance. Stipends shall be prorated for any semester during which service is provided for less than one half of the semester to the teacher(s) to be served.
- 9. Stipends shall be payable with the Consulting Teacher's February and June pay warrants, provided verification of service as a Consulting Teacher, the names of the teachers served, and the date and times of service spent on each teacher are provided to the Payroll Office no later than the 10th of the month during which payment becomes due.

E. Peer Assistance for Referred Teachers

- The Consulting Teacher is to provide assistance to renew quality teaching and offer remediation to permanent teachers whose performance has been evaluated as "unsatisfactory" by the principal or designated evaluator.
- 2. Assistance shall be limited to those areas of performance in the evaluation document rated as "unsatisfactory" as defined in Section B.3.a.(1) of this Article, and shall focus on the specific areas recommended for improvement by the Participating Teacher's

- evaluator based upon the unsatisfactory rating or ratings in the performance evaluation that resulted in the referral to the PAR Program.
- 3. Assistance and remedial efforts and activities shall be intense and multifaceted, and shall include one or more of the following:
 - Multiple classroom observations by the Consulting Teacher for the purpose of providing direct guidance and assistance specific to the area(s) evaluated to be "unsatisfactory;"
 - b. Opportunities for the teacher receiving assistance to observe exemplary practice,
 either by the Consulting Teacher or other exemplary teachers;
 - c. District-provided professional development opportunities;
 - d. Professional development opportunities offered by institutions of higher education;
 - e. Other forms of assistance which the Consulting Teacher and the PAR Panel may provide.
- 4. Initial Conference: Following an unsatisfactory performance evaluation and referral of the teacher to the PAR Program, a conference shall be held involving the teacher, his/her evaluator, and the Consulting Teacher to review the areas in need of improvement and the focus of remediation efforts recommended by the evaluator.
- 5. Individual Assistance Plan: The Consulting Teacher and referred teacher shall develop an Individual Assistance Plan for the teacher, which outlines the scope of assistance to be provided and the timelines for remediation. The performance goals for the referred teacher shall be in writing, clearly stated, aligned with pupil learning,

- and consistent with the purpose and objectives of assistance as stated under Section A of this Agreement.
- 6. The parties understand that every possible subject matter competency may not be available within the corps of Consulting Teachers and, therefore, it shall occasionally be necessary to secure additional assistance to fully address identified deficiencies. In such cases, the Consulting Teacher shall maintain prime responsibility for the Individual Learning Plan, but may function more like a case carrier who recommends appropriate resources.
- 7. The terms of assistance shall be recommended for not more than one (1) school year and can be renewed if progress is made upon agreement of PAR Panel. "A teacher, who was referred to the PAR Program due to an unsatisfactory evaluation as defined under B.3., may, with the Consulting Teacher's recommendation and the agreement of the PAR Panel and the teacher's evaluator, have an "early out" from the Program. The appropriate time for the "early out" will be determined by the PAR Panel, in consultation with the Consulting teacher, on a case-by-case basis."
- 8. The assistance shall be provided by Consulting Teachers under this Article and shall be closely monitored by the PAR Panel.
- 9. Communication and consultation with the principal/evaluator shall be ongoing.
- 10. Progress Reports: The Consulting Teacher shall prepare a written progress report to the PAR Panel twice a year. A copy of the report shall be provided to, and reviewed with, the referred teacher and his/her evaluator prior to submission to the Panel.
- 11. Final Report: The Consulting Teacher shall present an oral and written final report regarding the referred teacher's participation in the PAR Program. The report shall

include the measures of assistance provided to the teacher and the results of the assistance on the area(s) recommended for improvement.

- a. This report shall be presented to the PAR Panel, the referred teacher, and his/her evaluator within two (2) weeks from the conclusion of the assistance program.
- b. The referred teacher and his/her evaluator shall be offered an opportunity to be present for the Consulting Teacher's presentation to the PAR Panel, and shall be provided copies of the written report. The referred teacher and the evaluator shall be offered an opportunity to be heard by the Panel and to respond to the report.

12. Panel Deliberations, Findings, and Report

- a. The PAR Panel shall deliberate in closed session upon the final report of the Consulting Teacher and the comments provided by the teacher and his/her evaluator, and shall arrive at a finding as to whether:
 - (1) the teacher has improved his/her performance sufficiently to meet Standards in the areas in which assistance was provided, or
 - (2) the Panel and Consulting Teacher do not consider that further assistance and remediation will be successful, with reasons in support of this conclusion.
- b. The deliberations of the Panel shall be closed and confidential. Neither the teacher, Consulting Teacher, nor principal/evaluator may be present during deliberations of the Panel.
- 13. The findings of the Panel shall be reported in writing to the teacher, the consulting teacher and the principal/evaluator. If requested by the teacher, the PAR Panel will meet with the teacher to discuss the findings.

- 14. The Panel representative shall report their findings to the Board of Trustees in accordance with the provisions of Section C.3.1.
- 15. The original of the Consulting Teacher's final report shall be forwarded to the Human Resources Department for inclusion in the referred teacher's official personnel file.
 Written responses may be attached to the report by the referred teacher.
- 16. The final report shall not constitute the District's evaluation of the teacher's performance, but shall be available to the teacher's evaluator for consideration in his/her performance evaluation of the teacher.

F. Voluntary Teacher Participation in Peer Assistance Program

- 1. Permanent teachers may volunteer for assistance through the PAR Program.
- 2. Teachers who volunteer and are approved for assistance shall receive assistance for up to one (1) year.
- Direct assistance shall be provided by the Consulting Teacher for a minimum of ten
 (10) hours during the semester.
- 4. The scope of assistance to be provided shall be determined jointly by the Consulting Teacher and the volunteer, and requires approval by the PAR Panel. Assistance is limited to one (1) Standard within Standards II through IV per semester.
- 5. Voluntary participation in the PAR Program shall occur outside the Volunteer's instructional day, except for classroom observation or visitation.
- 6. The Consulting Teacher shall provide a written report to the PAR Panel regarding the scope of assistance provided and the results. A copy of the report shall be provided to the volunteer prior to submission to the Panel.

7. The Consulting Teacher's report shall not be entered into the volunteering teacher's personnel file unless the teacher requests, in writing, to do so.

G. PAR Program Administration

- The PAR Program shall operate under the administrative oversight of the District's
 Human Resources Department to ensure compliance with PAR legislation and related
 State regulations and the negotiated provisions of this Article.
- 2. The Human Resources Department shall provide administrative assistance to the PAR Panel as needed within the intent and provisions of this Article, including but not limited to:
 - a. Budget and expenditure process for the Program;
 - b. Stipend payment requests for Panel members and Consulting Teachers;
 - c. Board agenda items;
 - d. Training arrangements for PAR Panel members and Consulting Teachers;
 - e. Professional development arrangements for teachers participating in the PAR
 Program;
 - f. Facility needs;
 - g. Copying and printing requests; and
 - Other necessary services reasonably related to the proper operation of the PAR
 Program.

H. Dispute Resolution

Any grievance filed regarding the PAR Program shall be limited to the procedures
contained in this Article. The content of Panel or Consulting Teacher reports shall not
be grievable.

- Contract Disputes: Association and District representatives shall meet and confer in order to resolve any disputes that may arise over the provisions of this Article.
 Resolution of the dispute shall be reduced to writing and signed by both parties if it either amends, changes, or interprets a provision of this Article.
- 3. <u>Legal Disputes</u>: Association and District shall each retain legal counsel to assist in the resolution of any dispute between Association and District over the provisions, intent, or interpretation of PAR legislation and related State regulations. Each party shall bear the cost of its own legal counsel, and no charges shall be made against the PAR budget for such costs.
- 4. <u>Hold Harmless</u>: The District shall hold harmless the members of the PAR Panel and the Consulting Teachers for any liability arising out of their participation in this Program as provided by Education Code Section 44503(c). All legal costs for the above will be borne by the District.

I. Miscellaneous Provisions

- Expenditures for the Program shall not exceed revenues received from the State for the PAR Program.
- Funds shall be set aside to allow for release days and/or professional development tools for teachers referred to the Program.
- 3. Nothing herein shall modify or be construed to modify or in any manner affect the District's rights to examine and use information and records, including reports issued to and by the PAR Panel regarding a referred teacher, to which it is by law entitled.
- 4. Except as otherwise stated in this Article, nothing herein shall modify or affect the legal rights of bargaining unit members.

- 5. Nothing herein shall modify or in any manner affect the rights of the Governing Board/District under provisions of the Education Code relating to employment, classification, or retention of certificated staff.
- 6. Nothing in this Article precludes the principal/evaluator or District from doing classroom observations, nor from notifying the teacher verbally and/or in writing regarding incidents or events related to the teacher's fulfillment of his or her professional obligations.
- Nothing herein shall modify or affect the District's right to issue notices of unsatisfactory performance and/or unprofessional conduct pursuant to Education Code Section 44938.
- 8. All proceedings and materials related to the administration of this program shall be strictly confidential. Therefore, Panel members and Consulting Teachers may disclose such information only as necessary to administer the Program.
- 9. Documents and writings relating to an employee's participation in the PAR program are regarded as personnel matters and shall be subject to the personnel record exemption of the Public Records Act (Government Code section 6250 et seq.).
- 10. Functions performed by teacher Panel members and/or Consulting Teachers pursuant to the Program shall not constitute either management or supervisory functions as defined by subdivisions (g) and (m) of Section 3540.1 of the Government Code.
- 11. A participating teacher has the right to be represented throughout these procedures by the Association representative of his or her choice.
- 12. The District and Association agree that this Agreement shall be opened for renegotiation if either the Education Code or the State's implementation regulations

- and/or guidelines pertaining to this Program are modified in any manner that would impact any part of this Agreement.
- 13. District and Association agree that this Agreement shall expire and have no force or effect without the need for further action by the District if State funding for implementation of PAR Programs is eliminated or reduced to the extent where minimum Program costs exceed State funding made available for PAR Program implementation. The District shall notify the Association in writing if the PAR Program is eliminated.

ARTICLE 24: NEGOTIATING PROCEDURES

- A. The Association shall present its initial contract proposal to the Board no later than the Board's first meeting in April of the year this Agreement expires. The District agrees to begin negotiations no later than May 31 on a successor contract.
- B. Any tentative agreement reached between the parties shall be reduced to writing and signed.
- C. Meetings shall take place at mutually agreeable times and places. Approximately one-half (1/2) of the negotiations shall be after duty hours with the remaining taking place during duty time.
- D. Effective with the 1993-94 school year, five (5) unit members shall be released from duty without loss of compensation for negotiations during duty time.
- E. Upon request and within a reasonable period of time, the District shall provide the Association with public documents which are needed by the Association to fulfill its role as exclusive bargaining agent.
- F. The District shall provide final copies of the Agreement online to all members of the bargaining unit.
- G. The Association, upon request, shall be furnished all relevant and public documents necessary for negotiations.
- H. The District and the Association agree to attempt to use the Interest-Based Bargaining approach for negotiations. However, either party may elect to revert to the traditional bargaining format with respect to any article or issue subject to negotiations.

ARTICLE 25: MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS

The Board shall not reduce or eliminate benefits which were enjoyed by teachers as of the effective date of this Agreement which are within the scope of representation as enumerated in Chapter 10.7 of the Government Code, Section 3543.2, unless otherwise provided by the express terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 26: STATUTORY CHANGES

- A. In instances where state or federal legislation enacted during the term of this Agreement mandates improvement in teacher benefits, the District shall comply with the legislation. Such improvement shall become operative as provided in the legislation. Unless mandated by such legislation, nothing herein requires the District to institute improvements retroactively.
- B. In instances where state or federal legislation enacted during the term of this Agreement mandates reductions in the terms of this Agreement, the District shall comply with the legislation. Such reductions shall become operative on the effective date the bill becomes a law.
- C. If legislation is enacted which would decrease or increase benefits, but is permissive legislation, the District shall not alter the terms of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 27: SAVINGS

- A. In the event that any provision of the Agreement is held invalid as a result of a final judgment handed down by the highest court of competent jurisdiction, such decision shall not invalidate any other provision of this Agreement, and all remaining provisions shall remain in full force and effect.
- B. Should a provision or application be deemed invalid as described in "A", above, the

 District and the Association shall meet to negotiate a successor provision, provided the
 subject is within the scope of representation pursuant to California Government Code
 Section 3543.2.

ARTICLE 28: MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- A. Any individual contract between the Board and an individual teacher heretofore executed shall be subject to and consistent with the express terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- B. A teacher's resignation of his/her position in the District shall remain revocable for a period of five (5) work days or until the Superintendent officially accepts the resignation.
- C. Recovery of Damages to Employees' Personal Property

 If a teacher provides instructional materials and/or equipment for use in the course of employment which are necessary to the performance of his/her duties, the District agrees to pay for any loss or damage to such items or for the replacement of such items resulting from normal wear and tear. No compensation shall be forthcoming unless the teacher has received prior written permission to use and store such items from his/her immediate supervisor. The employee must provide documentation as to the actual cost of the damaged/lost materials.
- D. The inclusion within this Agreement of any matter not within the scope of representation pursuant to California Government Code, Section 3543.2 is without precedent as to any future position by the District concerning the negotiability or non-negotiability of such matter, and the District expressly reserves the right to refuse to negotiate or renegotiate any written agreement on matters determined to not be within the scope of representation pursuant to California Government Code, Section 3543.2.

ARTICLE 29: SHARED TEACHING CONTRACTS

- A. The sharing of teaching contracts shall not result in additional cost or unreasonable burden to the District, nor shall it lessen the required training/preparation time or the necessary parent/teacher/principal communication responsibilities of either participating teacher.
- B. Teachers requesting a shared contract must be in permanent status with the District.
- C. Shared contracts, if approved, will be for one (1) school year, subject to review and approval of additional school years on the recommendation of both the School Principal and the Superintendent.

D. Teaching Hours and Teaching Load

- 1. Teachers on a shared contract shall work one-half (1/2) of all student days and all of the non-teaching work days during the shared contract period. Teachers will attend all P.D. on minimum days and ½ of all staff meetings. Teachers will attend minimum days for collaboration when held on one of their scheduled work days.
- 2. Both teachers on the shared contract shall be required to attend all teacher preparation days, management-scheduled professional development programs, staff apportioned staff development days, parent-teacher conferences, back-to-school night, IEP meetings, and any other school activity to ensure continuity of the educational program and necessary principal/parent/teacher communications.
- 3. Each teacher on a shared contract shall be required to attend one-half (1/2) of all regularly scheduled faculty meetings except that faculty meetings that include agenda items necessitating the presence of all teachers shall be attended by both members of the shared contract team. The team member who does not attend a faculty meeting shall be responsible for obtaining all communications and directives

provided at such meetings to ensure full knowledge and understanding of District/school rules, plans, schedules, and other necessary information.

E. Calendar and Work Year

- 1. Teachers on a shared contract may request to exchange days with their partner.
- 2. Teaching Day Exchange shall be limited to ten (10) days per year per teacher and shall not include any Parent/Teacher Conference, Professional Development, or staff meeting days. Not more than two (2) such arrangements may be approved for concurrent days at any school.
- 3. All requests to exchange teaching days shall be submitted at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance when possible on forms provided by the District, and are subject to approval by the principal.
- 4. Requests for Teaching Day Exchange shall specify the days each teacher will work for the other. Reciprocal duty days must occur within the same school year and are not subject to change after being granted by the District.
- 5. Failure of a teacher to work any of the reciprocal duty days as agreed shall result in salary deduction from that teacher's pay warrant for that pay period. Such deduction shall be equivalent to the teacher's per diem rate times the number of reciprocal days not worked. The teacher who is owed the service will be compensated for the extra days worked at his/her per diem rate or at the Average Rate of Pay established in Article 20, Section E.5., whichever is less.

F. Transfer

 The transfer necessary for an approved shared contract between two teachers shall precede involuntary and other voluntary transfers and shall not be affected by

- seniority ranking of the teachers involved in the shared contract.
- 2. When a shared contract is dissolved, the most senior teacher retains the right to the position. The least senior teacher will be reassigned with no transfer rights given.

G. Benefits

Teachers on shared contracts shall be entitled to maintain their insurance benefits by payment of monthly premiums to the District. See Employee Benefit Article for effects of suspension of group insurance.

H. Salary

- 1. One (1) year of teaching credit shall be given for every two (2) years of teaching service rendered on a half-time contract in this District (i.e., two (2) certificated employees sharing one (1) job) or teacher working ½ contract.
- 2. Teachers on a shared contract shall be paid the per diem rate that equals fifty percent (50%) of their annual salary rate divided by fifty percent (50%) of the number of work days for full time teachers for each work day in the shared contract period.

ARTICLE 30: EFFECT OF THE AGREEMENT

- A. It is the intent of the parties that this Agreement sets forth the full and entire understanding of the parties regarding all matters set forth herein, and any prior or existing understanding or agreements by or between the parties, whether formal or informal, regarding any such matters, are hereby superseded and terminated in their entirety.
- B. Except as otherwise specifically provided herein, it is agreed and understood that each party hereto voluntarily waives and unqualifiedly relinquishes its right to meet and negotiate, and agrees that the other party shall not be required to negotiate with respect to any subject or matter covered herein.
- C. The term of this Agreement, as set forth in Article 1, Agreement, is July 1, 2019, through June 30, 2022. However, it is agreed that either party may "reopen" for the 2020-2021 and 2021-2022 school years, negotiations on Article 11, School Calendar and Work Year, Article 18, Employee Group Health and Welfare Insurance Benefits, and Article 20, Salary.

APPENDIX A

All Certificated Salary Schedules can be accessed from the Employment Page of the HESD Website.